

# Derivation of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii energy Arnaud Triay

# ▶ To cite this version:

Arnaud Triay. Derivation of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii energy. SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 2018, 10.1137/17M112378X. hal-01486983

# HAL Id: hal-01486983 https://hal.science/hal-01486983v1

Submitted on 10 Mar 2017

**HAL** is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.

#### DERIVATION OF THE DIPOLAR GROSS-PITAEVSKII ENERGY

#### ARNAUD TRIAY

ABSTRACT. We consider N trapped bosons in  $\mathbb{R}^3$  interacting via a pair potential w which has a long range of dipolar type. We show the convergence of the energy and of the minimizers for the many-body problem towards those of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii functional, when N tends to infinity. In addition to the usual cubic interaction term, the latter has the long range dipolar interaction. Our results hold under the assumption that the two-particle interaction is scaled in the form  $N^{3\beta-1}w(N^{\beta}x)$  for some  $0 \le \beta < \beta_{\max}$  with  $\beta_{\max} = 1/3 + s/(45 + 42s)$  where s is related to the growth of the trapping potential.

#### Contents

| 1. Introduction  | 1  |
|--|----|
| 2. Main results  | 4  |
| 2.1. Properties of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii functional               | 4  |
| 2.2. Derivation of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii energy and minimizers    | 6  |
| 3. Proof of Theorem 5: derivation of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii energy | 8  |
| 3.1. Preliminaries   | 8  |
| 3.2. From the many-body problem to Hartree theory                        | 12 |
| 3.3. From Hartree theory to Gross-Pitaevskii                             | 17 |
| Appendices   | 19 |
| Appendix A. Proof of Proposition 8                                       | 19 |
| Appendix B. Stabilization of the long range potential                    | 20 |
| Appendix C. Proof of Theorem 4: uniqueness                               | 23 |
| References   | 25 |

### 1. Introduction

Bose-Einstein Condensation (BEC) is a phenomenon occurring at very low temperature for a highly dilute gas of bosons. In the proper experimental conditions, most of the particles get to occupy the same quantum state. In 1925, Bose [33] and Einstein [12] proved condensation for ideal particles, that is, under the important assumption that the particles do not interact with each other. Seventy years later, Cornell and Wieman [1] obtained the first experimental realization of a full BEC with Rubidium atoms. This major achievement has triggered a new interest in the theoretical study of condensation. In 1999 the first mathematical proof of BEC was provided by Lieb, Seiringer and Yngvason [27, 26] for confined particles interacting via positive, radial and short range pair interaction, in the dilute regime.

The experimental study of BEC remains a very active field of research today. A challenging task is to realize condensates of particles with diverse interactions. In 2005, a first dipolar condensate has been observed by Griesmaier et al using Chromium particles [15]. The dipolar interaction differs in many points from the ones encountered before. It is long range, anisotropic and has an attractive and a repulsive part. Its study is both experimentally and mathematically intricate but it opens the way to new physical effects. For instance, it is believed that dipolar condensates exhibit a roton-maxon excitation spectrum [30] which is not observed for simpler interactions. See for example [18] for a review of the physical properties of the dipolar Bose gas.

In this article, we give the first derivation of the Gross-Pitaevskii (GP) theory for dipolar Bose gases, starting from the many-particle linear Schrödinger problem. Our method is based on mean field limits and de Finetti theorems introduced in [22, 21] as well as new techniques developed to deal with negative pair interaction that can been found in [34, 24].

More precisely, we will show that the particles in the condensate have a common state which can be computed by minimizing the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii functional:

$$\mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b}(u) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |(\nabla + iA(x))u(x)|^2 dx + \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} V(x)|u(x)|^2 dx + \frac{a}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |u(x)|^4 dx + \frac{b}{2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3} (K \star |u|^2(x))|u(x)|^2 dx. \quad (1)$$

The first term in (1) represents the kinetic energy where  $A: \mathbb{R}^3 \to \mathbb{R}^3$  is a vector potential (modeling a magnetic field or the Coriolis force due to the rotation of the atoms). The second term is the one-body potential energy where  $V: \mathbb{R}^3 \to \mathbb{R}$  is a trapping potential, that is,  $V(x) \to \infty$  when  $|x| \to \infty$ . The third term is the short range interaction in the gas where  $a \in \mathbb{R}$  is proportional to the scattering length or an approximation of it. The last term is the dipolar energy and  $b \in \mathbb{R}$  is proportional to the norm of the dipoles. The dipolar interaction potential

$$K_{dip}(x) = \frac{1 - 3\cos^2(\theta_x)}{|x|^3} = \frac{\Omega_{dip}(x/|x|)}{|x|^3},$$
 (2)

represents the interaction between two aligned dipoles located at distance |x|. The parameter  $\theta_x$  is the angle between x and the direction n of all the dipoles, namely  $\cos(\theta_x) = n \cdot x/|x|$ . In this paper we consider more general long-range potentials of the form

$$K(x) = \frac{\Omega(x/|x|)}{|x|^3} \tag{3}$$

where  $\Omega$  is a even function satisfying the cancellation property on  $\mathbb{S}^2$ , the unit sphere of  $\mathbb{R}^3$ ,

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \Omega(\omega) d\sigma(\omega) = 0, \tag{4}$$

where  $d\sigma$  denotes the Lebesgue measure on  $\mathbb{S}^2$ . Note that the convolution

$$K \star |u|^{2}(x) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \frac{\Omega(y/|y|)}{|y|^{3}} |u(x-y)|^{2} dy = \lim_{\varepsilon \to 0} \int_{|y| > \varepsilon} \frac{\Omega(y/|y|)}{|y|^{3}} |u(x-y)|^{2} dy$$

is an improper integral which is not absolutely convergent. It will be discussed later in Lemma 10. If all the particles share the same quantum state u, the latter should minimize the functional in (1) under the normalization constraint

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |u(x)|^2 dx = 1.$$

We therefore introduce the ground state energy

$$e_{GP}(a,b) := \inf_{\|u\|_{L^2} = 1} \mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b}(u).$$
 (5)

This variational problem has been extensively studied, both theoretically [6, 5, 2] and numerically [3, 4] in the dipolar case (2).

Our aim is to justify the validity of the Gross-Pitaevskii minimization (5), starting with the exact many-body problem based on the Hamiltonian

$$H_N = \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left( -\left(\nabla_{x_j} + iA(x_j)\right)^2 + V(x_j) \right) + \frac{1}{N-1} \sum_{1 \le i < j \le N} N^{3\beta} w(N^{\beta}(x_i - x_j)).$$
 (6)

This operator acts on  $\bigotimes_s^N L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ , the symmetric tensor product of N copies of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . We denote by

$$e_N := \inf_{\substack{\Psi \in \bigotimes_s^N L^2(\mathbb{R}^3) \\ \|\Psi\|_{L^2} = 1}} \frac{\langle \Psi, H_N \Psi \rangle}{N}$$

the many-body ground state energy per particle. We investigate the limit of a large number of particles,  $N \to \infty$ . In (6), the scaling chosen for the interaction between the particles is very common. On the one hand, the  $L^1$ -preserving scaling of the potential

$$w_N(x) := N^{3\beta} w(N^{\beta} x)$$

will retain in the limit only its short and long range parts. In our case, we will have

$$w_N \rightharpoonup a\delta + bK$$
,

since K and  $\delta$  behave the same under scaling. On the other hand, the coupling factor  $(N-1)^{-1}$  is typical of mean field limits and ensures that the potential is of the same order as the kinetic energy. The function w is the real interaction between the atoms in the gas. It will be assumed to be repulsive at short distances (hence a > 0) and of dipolar type (close to bK) at large distances.

The parameter  $\beta \in [0,1]$  interpolates between the pure mean-field regime  $\beta = 0$  and the Gross-Pitaevskii regime  $\beta = 1$  which is more difficult to handle. The case  $\beta < 1/3$  corresponds to a high density regime with the interaction length  $N^{-\beta}$  being larger than the mean distance  $N^{-1/3}$  between the particles. This is a natural setting for the law of large numbers to apply. The case  $\beta > 1/3$  is more subtle and corresponds to a low density regime where the particles meet rarely but interact with intensity proportional to  $N^{3\beta-1}$ . The difficulties culminate at  $\beta = 1$  where now the details of the scattering process play a role. When w has a negative part, it is natural to assume that the true interaction w is (classically) stable of the second kind, which means that

$$\sum_{1 \le i < j \le N} w(x_i - x_j) \ge -CN,$$

for all  $N \geq 2$  and all space configurations  $x_1, ..., x_N \in \mathbb{R}^3$  of the N particles [29]. This assumption ensures automatically that  $e_N$  is bounded from below when  $\beta \leq 1/3$ . The case  $\beta > 1/3$  is particularly difficult and the proof that  $e_N$  is bounded from below requires to use the kinetic energy, that is, the quantum feature of the system. The scaled interaction alone is unstable.

For  $\beta = 0$  the convergence of  $e_N$  to the Hartree energy was proven in [22]. In this paper, we prove that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} e_N = e_{GP}(a, b) \tag{7}$$

as  $N \to \infty$  for

$$0 < \beta < \frac{1}{3} + \frac{s}{45 + 42s}$$

under the sole assumption that w is stable as in (13) and that  $V(x) \ge C|x|^s$  at infinity. In that case, we are able to show that  $e_N \ge -C$  but it is unclear if additional assumptions on w are needed for higher  $\beta$ 's. Under the additional condition that  $e_N \ge -C$  our result (7) applies up to  $\beta < 2/3$ . In addition to the convergence of the energy, we are also able to prove the convergence of the minimizers. Loosely speaking, we prove that the ground state of (5) factorizes in the limit, that is,

$$\Psi(x_1, ..., x_N) \simeq u(x_1) \cdots u(x_N) \text{ as } N \to \infty,$$
 (8)

where u is a minimizer of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii functional. The meaning of (8) is in the sense of density matrices and not in  $L^2$  norm as we will recall.

The paper is organized as follows. In Section 2 we state our main contributions, including some results on the existence and uniqueness of minimizers of the Gross-Pitaevskii functional (1) as well as our main convergence property (7). In Section 3 we prove our main result, Theorem 5.

#### 2. Main results

2.1. Properties of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii functional. As discussed before, the dipolar GP equation has already been widely studied and we slightly extend the results of [4, 5] to deal with more general K and V as well as a magnetic potential or a Coriolis force A. The main adjustment concerns the uniqueness of minimizers which, in order to remain true, requires some extra assumptions on the intensity of the magnetic field.

# Theorem 1 (Existence of GP minimizers).

Let us assume that  $V \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ ,  $A \in L^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and that there is some s > 0 such that

$$V(x) \ge C^{-1}(|A(x)|^2 + |x|^s) - C, \quad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^3$$
 (9)

for some C > 0. Let

$$K(x) = \frac{\Omega(x/|x|)}{|x|^3}$$

with  $\Omega \in L^q(\mathbb{S})$ , for some q > 1, a even function satisfying the cancellation property

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \Omega(w) d\sigma(w) = 0.$$

Let  $\widehat{K}$  be the Fourier transform of K in the sense of the principal value (as defined later in Lemma 10).

i) If

$$\begin{cases}
b > 0 \text{ and } a \geq b \text{ (inf } \widehat{K})_{-}, \\
or \\
b < 0 \text{ and } a \geq -b \text{ (sup } \widehat{K})_{+},
\end{cases}$$
(10)

then  $e_{GP}(a,b) > -\infty$  and  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}$  has minimizers. ii) If

$$\begin{cases}
b > 0 \text{ and } a < b (\inf \widehat{K})_{-}, \\
or \\
b < 0 \text{ and } a < -b (\sup \widehat{K})_{+},
\end{cases}$$
(11)

then  $e_{GP}(a,b) = -\infty$ .

## Remark 2.

In the dipolar case where  $\Omega(x/|x|) = 1 - 3\cos^2(\theta_x)$ , then  $\widehat{K}(k) = \frac{4\pi}{3} \left(3\cos^2(\theta_k) - 1\right)$ ,  $(\inf \widehat{K})_- = 4\pi/3$  and  $(\inf \widehat{K})_+ = 8\pi/3$ .

The understanding of the effective theory is necessary to grasp the forthcoming difficulties in the derivation from the many-body theory. The condition i) on a and b aims to make the interaction stable which in this case is equivalent to be positive, mainly because then  $a+b\widehat{K} \geq 0$ . Indeed, one can easily see that if the interaction term is negative for some configuration (a,b) and some wave function u, then by scaling one gets that  $e_{GP}(a,b) = -\infty$ .

In fact, most of our results remains true if we change  $(\nabla + iA(x))^2$  by any abstract self-adjoint operator h such that  $h \ge C^{-1}(-\Delta + |x|^s) - C$ .

We first state some lemma that will be useful in the proof of Theorem 1.

# Lemma 3 (Magnetic Laplacian).

Under assumption (9), one has the operator inequality on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ 

$$C^{-1}(-\Delta + V) - C \le (-i\nabla + A)^2 + V \le C(-\Delta + V + 1),$$

for some constant C > 0.

*Proof of Lemma 3.* Using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality for operators (45) and inequality (9), we have the upper bound

$$(p+A)^2 = p^2 + pA + Ap + |A|^2 \le C(p^2 + V) + C.$$

To get the lower bound, we choose some  $0 < \eta < 1$  sufficiently close to 1 but fixed and we use again the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality

$$(p+A)^{2} + V \ge (1-\eta)p^{2} + (1-\eta^{-1})|A|^{2} + V \ge C^{-1}(p^{2} + V) - C.$$

Proof of Theorem 1. We start by proving i). First, since  $V \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and  $A \in L^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  the quadratic form associated with the first two terms of the energy  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b}$  is closed on a domain included in  $H^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and provides a self-adjoint realization of  $H_0 = -(\nabla + iA)^2 + V$  by the method of Friedrichs [19]. Then, to prove i), it suffices to follow the same proof as in [5] and to use, when necessary, that  $H_0 = -(\nabla + iA)^2 + V$  has compact resolvent [17]. More precisely, let us take a minimizing sequence  $(u_n)$  for  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}$ . The condition on a and b ensures that the interaction part of the energy is non-negative

$$a\int |u|^4 + b\int K \star |u|^2 |u|^2 = \int (a + b\widehat{K}) |\widehat{|u|^2}|^2 \ge 0.$$

Thus  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}$  is bounded below on the unit sphere of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and  $\langle u_n, H_0 u_n \rangle$  is bounded. We can then extract of  $(u_n)$  a converging subsequence in  $L^2 \cap L^4$ . Indeed, thanks to Lemma 3,  $H_0$  has compact resolvent. We can write  $u_n = H_0^{-1/2} H_0^{1/2} u_n$  and since  $(H_0^{1/2} u_n)$  is bounded in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ , because  $(u_n)$  is a minimizing sequence of  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b}$ , then  $(u_n)$  is precompact in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . We can then extract a converging subsequence that we still denote by  $(u_n)$  and we write u its limit. Fatou's lemma gives  $\mathcal{E}(u) \leq \liminf \mathcal{E}_{GP}(u_n) = \inf \mathcal{E}_{GP}$ .

For ii), it suffices to employ Lemma 3 above to adapt the proof of [5]. Without loss of generality, we can assume that  $e_3 \in \{a+b\widehat{K}<-\delta\} \neq \emptyset$ . Let f be a smooth function compactly supported with  $\|f\|_{L^2}=1$  and let us denote by  $\rho(x)=|f|^2(x)$  and  $f_{\lambda}(x)=f(\lambda x_1,\lambda x_2,\lambda^{-2}x_3)$ . We have  $\|f_{\lambda}\|_{L^2}=\|f\|_{L^2}=1$ ,  $\|\widehat{\rho}_{\lambda}^2\|_{L^1}=\|\widehat{\rho}^2\|_{L^1}=\|f\|_{L^4}^4$  and  $\|\widehat{\rho}_{\lambda}\|_{L^\infty}\leq \|\rho_{\lambda}\|_{L^1}=1$  for all  $\lambda>0$ . For any r>0 we denote by  $C_r$  the cone with vertex at the origin, with direction  $e_3$  and with angle r. For any  $\eta>0$ , there exists  $\lambda_0$  such that for any  $0<\lambda\leq\lambda_0$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3 \setminus C_r} \rho_{\lambda}^2 < \eta. \tag{12}$$

According to Lemma 10 below,  $\widehat{K}$  is an homogeneous function which is continuous except at the origin. Since  $\widehat{K}$  is continuous at  $e_3$ , we can find r > 0 such that  $B(e_3, r) \subset \{a + b\widehat{K} < -\delta\}$ . Now for any  $\eta > 0$ , there exists some  $\lambda_0 > 0$  such that for all  $\lambda \leq \lambda_0$  we have (12), then

$$\int \left(a+b\widehat{K}\right) |\widehat{\rho}_{\lambda}|^{2} = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}\backslash C_{r}} \left(a+b\widehat{K}\right) |\widehat{\rho}_{\lambda}|^{2} + \int_{C_{r}} \left(a+b\widehat{K}\right) |\widehat{\rho}_{\lambda}|^{2}$$
$$\leq \eta \|a+b\widehat{K}\|_{L^{\infty}} - (\|f\|_{L^{4}}^{4} - \eta)\delta.$$

If we take  $\eta < \delta ||f||_{L^4}^4/(2\delta + 2||a + b\widehat{K}||_{L^{\infty}})$ , we obtain

$$\int a|f_{\lambda}|^4 + bK \star |f_{\lambda}|^2 |f_{\lambda}|^2 = \int \left(a + b\widehat{K}\right) \widehat{\rho}_{\lambda}^2 \le -\frac{\|f\|_{L^4}^4 \delta}{2} < 0.$$

Now, let us denote by  $\varphi = f_{\lambda_0}$  and by  $\varphi_{\ell} = \ell^{3/2} \varphi(\ell x)$ . Since V is  $L^1_{loc}$  and  $\varphi$  is compactly supported, with, say, supp  $\varphi \subset B(0,R)$ , we have

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} V |\varphi_{\ell}|^2 \right| \le \ell^3 \int_{B(0, R\ell^{-1})} |V| = o(\ell^3).$$

Applying Lemma 3 we obtain

$$\mathcal{E}_{GP}(\varphi_{\ell}) \leq C \left( \int |\nabla \varphi_{\ell}|^2 + V|\varphi_{\ell}|^2 \right) + \int a|\varphi_{\ell}|^4 + bK \star |\varphi_{\ell}|^2 |\varphi_{\ell}|^2.$$

And for  $\ell$  large enough, we have

$$e_{GP}(a,b) \le C\ell^2 \int |\nabla \varphi|^2 + \ell^3 \int_{B(0,R\ell^{-1})} |V| + \ell^3 \left( \int a|\varphi|^4 + bK \star |\varphi|^2 |\varphi|^2 \right)$$
  
 
$$\le C\ell^2 - \frac{\|f\|_{L^4}^4 \delta}{2} \ell^3.$$

Taking the limit  $\ell \to \infty$ , the last inequality gives  $e_{GP}(a,b) = -\infty$ .

If A=0, we can assume u>0, because  $|\nabla u|\geq |\nabla |u||$  almost everywhere. Then since  $a+b\widehat{K}\geq 0$ , the functional is strictly convex with respect to  $|u|^2$  and uniqueness follows as in [4] where the case  $K=K_{dip}$  was considered. On the other hand, if  $A\neq 0$ , the functional is no more convex and uniqueness can fail. Indeed, a strong magnetic field can create vortices which are a sign of rotational symmetry breaking. This situation was already encountered in the non dipolar case K=0 in [31, 32]. A small magnetic field A does not create any vortex and uniqueness remains true, as we will show in Theorem 4.

In the non-dipolar case K = 0, uniqueness has been shown in several situations [26, 31, 32]. These works can all be adapted to the dipolar case  $K \neq 0$  but here for shortness we only discuss an extension of [26, Ch. 7]. In the following result we apply the implicit function theorem for A small enough without getting any information on how small A has to be. The second part deal with a radial magnetic field and gives an explicit range of validity as in [26, Ch. 7].

**Theorem 4** (Uniqueness of the minimizer for the dipolar GP functional with magnetic field). Let A, V and K satisfy the assumptions of Theorem 1 and let (a, b) be admissible parameters as in (10).

- (1) For  $t \in \mathbb{R}$ , we denote by  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b,t}$  the Gross-Pitaevskii functional where A has been replaced by tA. Then, there exists  $t_0 > 0$  such that for all  $|t| < t_0$ ,  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b,t}$  has a unique minimizer, up to a phase factor, in the sector of mass  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |u|^2 = 1$ .
- (2) Assume  $A(x) = a(r, z)e_{\theta}$ , V(x) = V(r, z) where  $(r, \theta, z)$  are the cylindrical coordinates with  $e_z = n$  (the common direction of all the dipolar moments). If  $||ra||_{\infty} < 1/2$  then  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}$  has a unique minimizer, up to a phase factor, in the sector of mass  $\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |u|^2 = 1$ . It is non negative and axially symmetric, with axis  $e_z = n$ .

The proof is given in Appendix C.

2.2. Derivation of the dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii energy and minimizers. The phenomenon of condensation can be detected through the convergence of the ground state and the ground state energy towards those predicted by the Gross-Pitaevskii theory. We want to give general assumptions on w to be stable and to behave like the dipolar interaction at long distances. Investigating this problem, one can first notice that taking  $w = w_0 + K$  with  $w_0 \in L^1$  is not permitted. Indeed, the two particles hamiltonian  $H_2$  is ill defined due to the singularity of K at the origin. The dipolar interaction is only physically relevant at large distances and therefore it is reasonable to assume that w is close to K outside of a ball.

**Theorem 5** (Convergence of the energy).

Let  $A \in L^2_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and  $0 \le V \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  satisfying

$$V(x) \ge C^{-1}(|A(x)|^2 + |x|^s) - C, \quad \forall x \in \mathbb{R}^3.$$

Let  $K = \Omega(x/|x|)|x|^{-3}$  with  $\Omega \in L^q(\mathbb{S}^2)$ , for some  $q \geq 2$ , a even function satisfying the cancellation property (4). Let w, R > 0 and  $b \in \mathbb{R}$ , be such that

$$w - b \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R}^3).$$

We also assume w to be classically stable, that is

$$\sum_{1 \le i < j \le N} w(x_i - x_j) \ge -CN, \quad \forall N \ge 2, \quad \forall x_1, ..., x_N \in \mathbb{R}^3,$$
(13)

for some C > 0 independent of N.

If

$$\beta < \frac{1}{3} + \frac{s}{45 + 42s} \tag{14}$$

then

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} e_N = e_{GP}(a, b), \tag{15}$$

for

$$a = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \left( w(x) - b \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K(x) \right) dx.$$

In addition, a and b satisfy the stability property (10).

### Remark 6.

The convergence rate given by the proof is the sum of the error in (62) and of another one depending on w (see Lemma 16) which comes from the approximation of the Gross-Pitaevskii energy by the Hartree one. We do not state any quantitative estimate here for shortness.

Notice that the value of the constant R > 0 in (5) has no importance because of the cancellation property of K, see Lemma 10 below.

If  $V(x) \to \infty$  when  $|x| \to \infty$  faster than any polynomial (e.g.  $V = +\infty$  outside a bounded domain) then the condition (14) reduces to

$$\beta < \frac{1}{3} + \frac{1}{42}.$$

We now turn to the convergence of states, which is expressed in terms of the k-particle reduced density matrices. For  $\Psi \in \bigotimes_{s}^{N} L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3})$ , let us define its k-particle density matrix by

$$\gamma_{\Psi}^{(k)} := \operatorname{Tr}_{k+1 \to N} |\Psi\rangle \langle \Psi|,$$

or, in terms of its kernel,

$$\gamma_{\Psi}^{(k)}(x_1,...,x_k,y_1,...,y_k) = \int_{(\mathbb{R}^3)^{N-k}} \Psi(x_1,...,x_k,z_{k+1},...,z_N) \overline{\Psi(y_1,...,y_k,z_{k+1},...,z_N)} dz_{k+1}...dz_N.$$

From now on, when we consider a ground state  $\Psi_N$  of  $H_N$ , we will denote by  $\gamma_N^{(k)}$  its k-particle reduced density matrix for simplicity.

#### **Theorem 7** (Convergence of states).

Under the assumptions of Theorem 5, for any sequence of ground states  $(\Psi_N)$ , there exists a Borel probability measure  $\mu$  supported on  $\mathcal{M}_{GP}(a,b)$ , the set of ground states of  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b}$ , such that, up to a subsequence (N'),

$$\gamma_{N'}^{(k)} \xrightarrow[N' \to \infty]{} \int_{\mathcal{M}_{GR}} |u^{\otimes k}\rangle \langle u^{\otimes k}| \, d\mu(u), \quad \forall k \ge 1, \tag{16}$$

where the convergence is in the trace norm. Besides, if  $\mathcal{E}_{GP}^{a,b}$  has a unique minimizer, then there is convergence of the whole sequence  $(\gamma_N^{(k)})_N$  in (16).

*Proof.* Since the energy per particle is bounded by Theorem 5, the convergence of states can be proved exactly as in [21, Theorem 2.5].  $\Box$ 

We now make several remarks concerning our two main results, Theorem 5 and 7.

The main novelty of these two results is that the interaction potential has a negative part, is anisotropic and long range. Furthermore the derivation holds for some  $\beta > 1/3$  where the stability is of quantum nature (due to the kinetic term). Unfortunately, we are not yet able to push the analysis to larger  $\beta$ 's, but we conjecture that similar results hold for  $\beta < 1$ , possibly under more stringent assumptions on w.

In fact, the assumption (13) is not essential. What we need is that the kinetic energy per particle is bounded, or more precisely,

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(h\otimes h\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}\right) \le C \tag{17}$$

for all N, where  $h = (-i\nabla + A)^2 + V$ . For example, if  $H_{N,\varepsilon} \ge -CN$ , where  $H_{N,\varepsilon}$  is defined as  $H_N$  but replacing w by  $(1-\varepsilon)^{-1}w$  in (6), for some  $\varepsilon > 0$ , we can prove (17) for any  $\beta < 2/3$  and therefore have convergence of both the ground states and ground state energies. If, on the other hand, we assume (13), the boundedness of the moment (17) holds immediately for  $\beta \le 1/3$  and with a bootstrap argument borrowed from [24] we extend it to  $\beta < 1/3 + s/(45 + 42s)$ .

The assumption (13) is very natural. If a potential w satisfies  $w - b\mathbb{1}_{|x|>R}K_{dip} \in L^1 \cap L^2$  then by increasing its value in a neighborhood of the origin, we can make it classically stable as in (13). We explain this in Appendix B.

A natural question arises: are all admissible configurations (a, b) (i.e. those satisfying (10) of Theorem 1) reachable by the derivation? In the case of the dipolar potential

$$K_{dip}(x) = \frac{1 - 3\cos^2(\theta_x)}{|x|^3},$$

the answer is yes. We are able to construct a potential  $w_{dip}$  (resp.  $\widetilde{w_{dip}}$ ) satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 5 in the case b>0 (resp. b<0) and such that the corresponding a and b satisfy the equality case  $a=\frac{4\pi}{3}b$  (resp.  $a=-\frac{8\pi}{3}b$ ). Then, any configuration (a,b) satisfying the strict inequality (10) is reached by adding a well chosen non negative function to  $w_{dip}$  (resp.  $\widetilde{w_{dip}}$ ). The interaction  $w_{dip}$  is defined as follows. Let  $d \in \mathbb{R}$ ,

$$w_{din}(x) := 2W(x) - W(x + dn) - W(x - dn)$$
(18)

where

$$W(x) = \frac{1 - e^{-|x|}}{|x|}.$$

The potential  $w_{dip}$  represents the interaction of a couple of dipoles interacting with the smeared Coulomb potential W. The potential  $\widetilde{w_{dip}}$  is defined in Appendix A, in the proof of the following proposition. One could think that the case b < 0 has less physical meaning as it will turn out that  $b = d^2$ , but it is experimentally feasible to tune the parameter b to be negative [14].

**Proposition 8** (Full range of parameters in the dipolar GP functional).

For any admissible parameters (a,b), i.e. satisfying (10), there exists a potential w satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 5 and in particular  $a = \int (w - b\mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K_{dip})$ . Hence we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} e_N = e_{GP}(a, b).$$

The proof is provided in Appendix A. The rest of the paper is dedicated to the proof of our main result.

- 3. Proof of Theorem 5: Derivation of the Dipolar Gross-Pitaevskii energy This section is dedicated to the proof of Theorem 5.
- 3.1. **Preliminaries.** Our method in this paper is to follow the path exposed in [21] which consists in a two steps argument. We first approximate the N-body theory by Hartree's theory and then pass from the latter to the Gross-Pitaevskii theory. We use and adapt techniques developed in [34, 24] for the non-negative short range 3D case and the short range 2D case to our 3D dipolar problem. We denote by  $h = -(\nabla_x + iA(x))^2 + V(x)$  the one body operator which is the Friedrichs extension of the operator defined similarly on  $C_0^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . Furthermore, h has a compact resolvent under the assumption that V is confining:  $\lim_{|x| \to \infty} V(x) = \infty$ , which we make, see [17] for more details on h.

The Hartree functional is given by the energy of an condensed state

$$\mathcal{E}_{H}^{N}(u) = \frac{\langle u^{\otimes N}, H_{N} u^{\otimes N} \rangle}{N}$$

$$= \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} |(\nabla + iA)u|^{2} + \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} V|u|^{2} + \frac{1}{2} \iint_{\mathbb{R}^{3} \times \mathbb{R}^{3}} (w_{N} \star |u|^{2})|u|^{2}. \tag{19}$$

We denote by

$$e_{H,N} := \inf_{\|u\|_{L^2} = 1} \mathcal{E}_H^N(u)$$

the Hartree ground state energy. If a potential W is classically stable then it is Hartree stable [21]:

$$\iint_{\mathbb{R}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3} W(x - y)\rho(x)\rho(y)dxdy \ge 0, \quad \forall \rho \ge 0.$$
 (20)

It is easy to see that Hartree stability is needed in order to have  $\liminf e_{H,N} > -\infty$ . Indeed, if the quantity in (20) is negative for some  $\rho \geq 0$ , by taking  $u_N(x) = \sqrt{\rho_N(x)} = N^{3\beta/2} \sqrt{\rho(N^{\beta}x)}$ , one can see that  $e_{H,N} \to \infty$  as  $N \to \infty$ . If, besides,  $W(0) < \infty$ , Hartree stability implies classical stability.

Notice that both in the Hartree functional and in the GP functional, stability is equivalent to the non negativity of the interaction energy, compare Lemma 10 and condition (10) of Theorem 1.

The two steps of the proof are as follows. The derivation of the Hartree theory follows arguments of [22], using de Finetti theorems combined with a stability argument. The way from Hartree theory to Gross-Pitaevskii theory is essentially based on the observation that for  $w \in L^1$ ,  $w_N \to \delta_0 \int w$  in the sense of measures.

3.1.1. Estimating the pair-potential by the kinetic energy. This section is dedicated to the proof of Proposition 9 which is a generalization of [34, Lemma 3.2] to a larger class of interactions including the dipolar potential. The latter has singularities at 0 and infinity and is therefore not a  $L^1$  function as in [34].

**Proposition 9** (Domination of the interaction potential by the kinetic energy). Define  $w = w_0 + \mathbb{1}_{|x| \geq R} K$  with  $w_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ , K as in Theorem 5 and R > 0. Denote  $w_N = N^{3\beta} w(N^{\beta})$  for any  $0 \leq \beta \leq 1$ . We have the following estimates.

$$|w_N(x-y)| \le CN^\beta h_x \tag{21}$$

$$\pm w_N(x-y) \le C_{\varepsilon}(h_x)^{3/4+\varepsilon} \otimes (h_y)^{3/4+\varepsilon}, \ \forall \epsilon > 0,$$
 (22)

$$\pm (h_x w_N(x-y) + w_N(x-y)h_x) \le CN^{3\beta/2} h_x \otimes h_y.$$
(23)

We will first state some lemmas to deal with the dipolar potential K. The first two have been adapted from [11] and their proof will not be given here. In this paper we use the following Fourier transform  $\widehat{f}(k) = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} f(x)e^{-k\cdot x}dx$ .

**Lemma 10** (Fourier transform of the potential K, Corollary 4.5 of [11]). Let q > 1 and  $\Omega \in L^q(\mathbb{S}^2)$  be a even function satisfying the cancellation property

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \Omega(\omega) d\sigma(\omega) = 0.$$

For any  $R' > R \ge 0$  we define

$$K_R^{R'}(x) = \mathbb{1}_{R'>|x|>R} \frac{\Omega(x/|x|)}{|x|^3}.$$
 (24)

Then for any R' > R > 0,

$$\begin{split} \widehat{K_R^{R'}}(k) &= \int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \int_R^{R'} \frac{\cos(rk \cdot \omega)}{r} \Omega(\omega) dr d\sigma(\omega) \\ &= \int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \int_R^{R'} \frac{\cos(rk \cdot \omega) - \cos(r|k|)}{r} \Omega(\omega) dr d\sigma(\omega), \end{split}$$

and as  $R' \to \infty$  and  $R \to 0$  it converges for  $k \neq 0$  to

$$\widehat{K}(k) = \int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \log \left( \frac{|k|}{|k \cdot \omega|} \right) \Omega(\omega) d\sigma(\omega). \tag{25}$$

Moreover

$$\|\widehat{K}_R^{R'}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)} \le C_q \|\Omega\|_{L^q(\mathbb{S}^2)}$$

for some constant  $C_q > 0$  independent of  $R' > R \ge 0$  and therefore

$$\|\widehat{K}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)} \le C_q \|\Omega\|_{L^q(\mathbb{S}^2)}$$

Note that the function  $\widehat{K}$  defined in (25) is homogeneous of degree zero and continuous except at the origin.

**Lemma 11** (Definition and continuity in  $L^p$ , Theorem 4.12 of [11]).

Under the assumptions of the previous lemma, for any  $1 , we define for <math>f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^3)$ 

$$K \star f(x) := \lim_{\substack{R' \to \infty \\ R \to 0}} K_R^{R'} \star f(x)$$

which exists for almost every  $x \in \mathbb{R}^3$ . Then, there exists some constant  $C_p > 0$ , independent of  $0 \le R < R' \le \infty$  such that

$$||K_R^{R'} \star f||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^3)} \le C_p C_q ||\Omega||_{L^q(\mathbb{S}^2)} ||f||_{L^p(\mathbb{R}^3)}, \quad \forall f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^3).$$

Now we prove an inequality allowing to control long range interactions having bounded Fourier transform, by the kinetic energy.

**Lemma 12** (Domination of the long range potential by the kinetic energy).

Let  $W \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  be such that  $\widehat{W} \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . Then, for all  $\varepsilon > 0$ , there exists a constant  $C_{\varepsilon} > 0$ , independent of W, such that the following operator inequality holds

$$\pm W(x-y) \le C_{\varepsilon} \|\widehat{W}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)} (1-\Delta_x)^{3/4+\varepsilon} \otimes (1-\Delta_y)^{3/4+\varepsilon}. \tag{26}$$

*Proof.* To prove (26) it is sufficient to show that for any R > 0 we have

$$(1 - \Delta_x)^{-\frac{3}{8} - \frac{\varepsilon}{2}} (1 - \Delta_y)^{-\frac{3}{8} - \frac{\varepsilon}{2}} W(x - y) (1 - \Delta_x)^{-\frac{3}{8} - \frac{\varepsilon}{2}} (1 - \Delta_y)^{-\frac{3}{8} - \frac{\varepsilon}{2}} \le C_{\varepsilon} \|\widehat{W}\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)}$$
(27)

with  $C_{\varepsilon}$  independent of W. We define

$$G = \mathcal{F}^{-1}\left(\frac{1}{(1+p^2)^{3/8+\varepsilon/2}}\right),\,$$

where we denote by  $\mathcal{F}^{-1}$  the inverse Fourier transform. Then, inequality (27) is equivalent to

$$\left| \int f(x,y)G(x-x')G(y-y') \frac{W(x'-y')}{\|W\|_{L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^{3})}} \times \left| \times G(x'-x'')G(y'-y'')g(x'',y'')dx \, dy \, dx'dy'dx''dy'' \right| \le C\|f\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3})}\|g\|_{L^{2}(\mathbb{R}^{3})}, \quad (28)$$

for all  $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3)$  and for some constant C > 0. We will prove inequality (28) with  $Y \in S$ , the Schwartz space, instead of G and we will conclude by a density argument.

Let  $f, g \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3)$  and let  $Y \in \mathcal{S}$  then we have

$$\int f(x,y)Y(x-x')Y(y-y')W(x'-y')Y(x'-x'') \times \times Y(y'-y'')g(x'',y'')dx \, dy \, dx'dy'dx''dy''$$

$$= \int \left(W(w)\int f(x,y)Y(x-(w+y'))Y(y-y') \times \times Y((w+y')-x'')Y(y'-y'')g(x'',y'')dx \, dy \, dy'dx''dy''\right)dw$$

$$= \int W(w)h(w)dw$$

$$= \int \overline{\widehat{W}(p)}\widehat{h}(p)dp,$$
(29)

where we have made the change of variable x' = w + y' and we have defined

$$h(w) = \int f(x,y)Y(x - (w + y'))Y(y - y')Y((w + y') - x'')Y(y' - y'')g(x'', y'') dxdydy'dx''dy''.$$

Since  $\|\widehat{W}\|_{L^{\infty}} < \infty$ , it suffices to prove that  $\widehat{h} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  to get the result. We then compute

$$\begin{split} \widehat{h}(p) &= \int f(x,y) Y(y-y') \left( \int \widehat{Y}(q) e^{iq\cdot (y'-x)} \widehat{Y}(p-q) e^{i(p-q)\cdot (y'-x'')} dq \right) \times \\ &\qquad \qquad \times Y(y'-y'') g(x'',y'') dx \ dy \ dy' dx'' dy'' \\ &= \int f(x,y) \widehat{Y}(q) e^{-iq\cdot x} \widehat{Y}(p-q) e^{-i(p-q)\cdot x''} \left( \int \widehat{Y}(k) e^{ik\cdot y} \widehat{Y}(p-k) e^{i(p-k)\cdot y''} dk \right) \times \\ &\qquad \qquad \times g(x'',y'') dq \ dx \ dy \ dx'' dy'' \\ &= \int \widehat{f}(q,-k) \widehat{g}(q-p,k-p) \widehat{Y}(q) \widehat{Y}(p-q) \widehat{Y}(k) \widehat{Y}(p-k) \widehat{g}(q-p,k-p) dk \ dq \end{split}$$

We then have

$$\begin{split} &\int |\widehat{h}(p)| dp \leq \int \left| \widehat{f}(q,-k) \widehat{g}(q-p,k-p) \widehat{Y}(q) \widehat{Y}(p-q) \widehat{Y}(k) \widehat{Y}(p-k) \right| dp dq dk \\ &\leq \frac{1}{2} \int \left| \widehat{f}(q,-k) \widehat{g}(q-p,k-p) \right| \left( |\widehat{Y}|^2(q) |\widehat{Y}|^2(p-q) + |\widehat{Y}|^2(k) |\widehat{Y}|^2(p-k) \right) dp dq dk \\ &\leq \frac{1}{2} \Bigg[ \left( \int |\widehat{f}|^2(q,-k) |\widehat{Y}|^4(p-q) dp dq dk \right)^{1/2} \left( \int |\widehat{g}|^2(q-p,k-p) |\widehat{Y}|^4(q) dp dq dk \right)^{1/2} \\ &\quad + \left( \int |\widehat{f}|^2(q,-k) |\widehat{Y}|^4(p-k) dp dq dk \right)^{1/2} \left( \int |\widehat{g}|^2(q-p,k-p) |\widehat{Y}|^4(k) dp dq dk \right)^{1/2} \Bigg] \\ &\leq \|f\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^6)} \|g\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^6)} \|\widehat{Y}\|_{L^4(\mathbb{R}^3)}^4 \\ &\leq C_{4/3} \|f\| \|g\| \|Y\|_{L^{4/3}(\mathbb{R}^3)}^4. \end{split}$$

Where  $C_{4/3}$  is the Lipschitz modulus of the Fourier transform from  $L^{4/3}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  to  $L^4(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . We have just proved that the expression (29) defines a continuous 4-linear form on  $L^{4/3}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  by density of smooth functions. Recalling that  $G \in L^{4/3}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  proves (28) and ends the proof.  $\square$ 

Thanks to Lemma 12 and Lemma 3 we are now able to prove Proposition 9.

Proof of Proposition 9. The first inequality (21) is exactly the same as in [34, Lemma 3.2] and the last inequality (23) is easily adapted from [34]. The major improvement concerns (22) where in [34] the potential was assumed to be in  $L^1$  which the dipolar potential is not.

*Proof of (21).* Using the Sobolev inequality one has

$$|W(x-y)| \le C||W||_{L^{3/2}}(-\Delta_x),$$

for any  $W \in L^{3/2}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . Then using  $||w_N||_{L^{3/2}} = N^{\beta} ||w||_{L^{3/2}}$  and Lemma 3 we obtain (21).

Proof of (22). Let us write  $w(x) = w_0(x) + \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K(x)$  with  $w_0 \in L^1$ . Then,  $\|\widehat{w}\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \|\widehat{w_0}\|_{L^{\infty}} + \|\widehat{K_R}\|_{L^{\infty}} \leq \|w_0\|_{L^1} + C_q \|\Omega\|_{L^q(\mathbb{S}^2)}$  thanks to Lemma 10. We can now apply Lemma 12 which proves (22).

Proof of (23). The proof of [34, Lemma 3.2] gives

$$\pm (h_x W(x-y) + W(x-y)h_x) \le C(\|W\|_{L^{3/2}} + \|W\|_{L^2})h_x \otimes h_y.$$

and since  $||w_N||_{L^{3/2}} = N^{\beta} ||w||_{L^{3/2}}$  and  $||w_N||_{L^2} = N^{3\beta/2} ||w||_{L^2}$ , inequality (23) follows.

- 3.2. From the many-body problem to Hartree theory. Our proof is inspired of the one for the 2D case of [24] with techniques first introduced in [21]. The method is the following: we derive a lower bound on the many-body energy per particle  $e_N$  making two approximations. First we project the ground state on a finite (but varying) number of low energy levels of the one-body operator, and then we use the quantitative de Finetti theorem in finite dimension to approximate the projection of the ground state by a Hartree state. The error terms involve L (the dimension of the low energy subspace the ground state has been projected on), N the number of particles and  $e_{N,\varepsilon}$  the energy per particle itself (with kinetic energy decreased by a factor  $(1-\varepsilon)$ ) which is not yet known to be bounded. But, by a bootstrap argument, first introduced in [24], we get a condition on  $\beta$  ensuring the boundedness of  $e_N$ . As in [34, 24] the main improvement regarding [21] is the use of moment estimates on ground states rather than pure operator estimates.
- 3.2.1. Moment estimates. Now, we prove some moment estimates which will be useful to control the errors. Namely, we adapt [24, Lemma 5] to the 3D case, the main difference being the assumption  $0 < \beta < 1$  which has to be strengthened due to the negative part of the potential w. We define the Hamiltonian

$$H_{N,\varepsilon} := H_N - \varepsilon \sum_{j=1}^N h_j$$

where h is replaced by  $(1-\varepsilon)h$ , and we denote by  $N \times e_{N,\varepsilon}$  its ground state energy.

Lemma 13 (Moments estimates).

Let  $0 < \beta < 2/3$  and  $\Psi_N \in \mathfrak{h}^N$  be a ground state of  $H_N$ . Then for all  $\varepsilon \in (0,1)$  we have

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(h\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(1)}\right) \le C \frac{1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|}{\varepsilon} \tag{30}$$

and

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(h\otimes h\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}\right) \le C\frac{(1+|e_{N,\varepsilon}|)^2}{\varepsilon^2},\tag{31}$$

for N sufficiently large, and where the constant C is independent of N.

*Proof.* We have

$$H_{N,\varepsilon} = H_N - \varepsilon \sum_{j=1}^{N} h_j \ge N e_{N,\varepsilon}$$
 (32)

since  $H_N\Psi_N = Ne_N\Psi_N$ , then by taking the trace of (32) against  $\gamma = |\Psi_N\rangle \langle \Psi_N|$  we get

$$e_N - \varepsilon \operatorname{Tr}(h\gamma) \ge e_{N,\varepsilon}$$

which shows the first moment estimate since  $e_N$  is upper bounded by a constant. For the second inequality, let us write

$$\frac{1}{N^2} \left\langle \Psi_N, \left( \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right) H_N + H_N \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right) \right) \Psi_N \right\rangle 
= 2 \frac{e_N}{N} \left\langle \Psi_N, \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \Psi_N \right\rangle \le C \frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)^2}{\varepsilon}$$
(33)

where we used that  $|e_N| \lesssim 1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|$  and the first moment estimate. Let us find a lower bound on (33). One has

$$\frac{1}{N^2} \left[ \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right) H_N + H_N \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right) \right] 
= \frac{2}{N^2} \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right)^2 + \frac{1}{N^2(N-1)} \sum_{i=1}^N \sum_{j < k} \left( h_i w_N (x_j - x_k) + w_N (x_j - x_k) h_i \right).$$
(34)

We split the second term in (34) in two terms, depending whether  $i \neq j < k \neq i$  or  $i \in \{j, k\}$ . For any  $1 \leq i_0 \leq N$ , we have

$$\frac{1}{N-1} \sum_{\substack{1 \le j < k \le N \\ j \ne i_0, k \ne i_0}} w_N(x_j - x_k) = H_{N,\varepsilon} - (1-\varepsilon) \sum_{j=1}^N h_j - \frac{1}{N-1} \sum_{j \ne i_0} w_N(x_{i_0} - x_j)$$

$$\ge Ne_{N,\varepsilon} - \left(1 - \varepsilon + C \frac{N^{\beta}}{N-1}\right) \left(\sum_{j=1}^N h_j\right), \tag{35}$$

where (21) of Lemma 9 has been used. Then multiplying (35) by  $h_i$ , we obtain

$$\frac{1}{N^2(N-1)} \sum_{i=1}^{N} \sum_{i \neq j < k \neq i} h_i w_N(x_j - x_k) + w_N(x_j - x_k) h_i$$

$$\geq 2 \frac{e_{N,\varepsilon}}{N} \left( \sum_{j=1}^{N} h_j \right) - \frac{2}{N^2} \left( 1 - \varepsilon + C \frac{N^{\beta}}{N} \right) \left( \sum_{j=1}^{N} h_j \right)^2. \quad (36)$$

On the other hand, for  $j \neq k$ , we have by (23)

$$h_j w_N(x_j - x_k) + w_N(x_j - x_k)h_j \ge -CN^{3\beta/2}h_j h_k$$

and, after summing for  $1 \le j < k \le N$ , we obtain

$$\sum_{j < k} h_j w_N(x_j - x_k) + w_N(x_j - x_k) h_j \ge -CN^{3\beta/2} \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right)^2.$$
 (37)

Combining (36) and (37) we arrive at the estimate

$$\frac{1}{N^2} \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right) H_N + H_N \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right) \ge \frac{2}{N^2} \left( \varepsilon - C \frac{N^\beta}{N} - C \frac{N^{3\beta/2}}{N} \right) \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right)^2 - C \frac{1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|}{N} \left( \sum_{j=1}^N h_j \right). \tag{38}$$

Taking the trace of (38) against  $|\Psi_N\rangle\langle\Psi_N|$  and using the first moment estimate, we conclude that

$$\left(\varepsilon - C\frac{N^{\beta}}{N} - C\frac{N^{3\beta/2}}{N}\right) \operatorname{Tr}\left(h \otimes h\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}\right) \leq C\frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)^2}{\varepsilon}.$$

Now, if  $\beta < 2/3$ , for N large enough one has  $\varepsilon - CN^{\beta-1} - CN^{3\beta/2-1} \ge \varepsilon/2 > 0$  and the second moment estimate is proved.

3.2.2. Lower bound via de Finetti. We now state some quantitative version of the de Finetti theorem [24, Lemma 3] originally proven in [9] (see also [8, 16, 23] for variants of the proof and [13] for new results). For a summary of the use of de Finetti theorems in the mathematics of ultra-cold atomic gases, see [28]. Heuristically, the result states that the density matrices of symmetric wave functions are well approximated by convex combinations of product states when N is large.

Theorem 14 (Quantitative quantum de Finetti in finite dimension).

Let  $\Psi \in \mathfrak{H}^N = \bigotimes_s^N L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and P be an orthogonal projection of finite rank. Then, there exists a positive Borel measure  $d\mu_{\Psi}$  on the unit sphere  $SP\mathfrak{H}$  such that

$$\operatorname{Tr}_{\mathfrak{H}} \left| P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} - \int_{SP\mathfrak{H}} \left| u^{\otimes 2} \right\rangle \left\langle u^{\otimes 2} \right| d\mu_{\Psi}(u) \right| \leq \frac{8 \dim P\mathfrak{H}}{N}$$

and

$$\int_{SP\mathfrak{H}} d\mu_{\Psi}(u) \ge \left(\operatorname{Tr} P\gamma_{\Psi}^{(1)}\right)^2.$$

We then denote by  $K_2^N = h \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes h + \frac{1}{2}w_N(x-y)$  and  $P := P(L) = \mathbb{1}_{(-\infty,L]}(h)$ , for any L > 0, the projection onto the subspace of energy levels lower than L of the one-particle operator. The ground state energy can be written

$$\frac{\langle \Psi_N, H_N \Psi_N \rangle}{N} = \operatorname{Tr} \left( K_2 \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} \right) = \int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} \langle u^{\otimes 2}, K_2 u^{\otimes 2} \rangle d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) + \operatorname{Tr} K_2 \left( \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} - P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} \right) 
+ \operatorname{Tr} K_2 \left( P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} - \int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} |u^{\otimes 2}\rangle \langle u^{\otimes 2}| d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) \right).$$

Where we have denoted the unit sphere of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  by  $SL^2$ . The first term is the sought after approximation leading to the Hartree energy:

$$\mathcal{E}_H^N(u) = \langle u^{\otimes 2}, K_2^N u^{\otimes 2} \rangle.$$

The two others are error terms which have to be controlled. We summarize our estimates in the following lemma.

Lemma 15 (Lower bound via de Finetti).

For any  $0 < \beta \le 1$  and any  $L, \varepsilon, \delta > 0$ , there exists a constant C > 0 and  $N_0 > 0$  such that, we have for all  $N \ge N_0$ 

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} \langle u^{\otimes 2}, K_2 u^{\otimes 2} \rangle d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) \ge e_{H,N} - C \frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)}{\varepsilon L}, \tag{39}$$

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(K_2\left(P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2} - \int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} |u^{\otimes 2}\rangle \langle u^{\otimes 2}| \, d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u)\right)\right) \ge -C_\delta \frac{L^{3(1+\frac{2}{s})+2\delta}}{N} \tag{40}$$

and

$$\operatorname{Tr} K_2 \left( \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} - P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} \right) \ge -C_\delta \frac{\left( 1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}| \right)^{\frac{13}{8} + \frac{3\delta}{2}}}{\varepsilon L^{\frac{1}{8} - \frac{\delta}{2}}}. \tag{41}$$

Combining the inequalities (39), (40) and (41) we find

$$e_N \ge e_{H,N} - C \frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)}{\varepsilon L} - C_{\delta} \left( \frac{L^{3(1 + \frac{1}{s}) + 2\delta}}{N} + \frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)^{\frac{13}{8} + \frac{3\delta}{2}}}{\varepsilon^{\frac{13}{8} + \frac{3\delta}{2}} L^{\frac{1}{8} - \frac{\delta}{2}}} \right).$$

*Proof.* Let us take  $0 < \beta \le 1$ ,  $L, \varepsilon, \delta > 0$  and  $N_0 > 0$  such that Lemma 13 holds.

Main term (39). Since  $\langle u^{\otimes 2}, K_2 u^{\otimes 2} \rangle = \mathcal{E}_H(u)$ , we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} \langle u^{\otimes 2}, K_2 u^{\otimes 2} \rangle d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) \ge e_{H,N} \int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u).$$

But  $\int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) \leq \left(\operatorname{Tr} P \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(1)}\right)^2$  and  $Q := 1 - P \leq L^{-1}h$  and therefore

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}L^2} d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) \ge (1 - \text{Tr } Q \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(1)})^2 \ge 1 - \frac{2}{L} \text{Tr } h \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(1)}.$$

So we obtain

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}L^2} \langle u^{\otimes 2}, K_2 u^{\otimes 2} \rangle d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) \ge e_{H,N} - \frac{C}{L} \operatorname{Tr} h \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(1)} \ge e_{H,N} - C \frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)}{\varepsilon L}$$
(42)

where we have used (30).

First error term (41). Using the quantitative quantum de Finetti Theorem 14 and the bound  $Ph \leq LP$  we obtain

$$\left| \operatorname{Tr} \left( h_1 + h_2 \right) \left( P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} - \int_{\mathbb{S}L^2} \left| u^{\otimes 2} \right\rangle \left\langle u^{\otimes 2} \right| d\mu_{\Psi_N}(u) \right) \right| \le C \frac{L d_L}{N}, \tag{43}$$

where  $d_L = \dim \operatorname{Im} P$ . Besides, from (22) in Corollary 9 we deduce that for  $\delta > 0$ ,

$$\pm P^{\otimes 2} w_N(x_1 - x_2) P^{\otimes 2} \le C_{\delta} (Ph_1 \otimes Ph_2)^{3/4 + \delta} \le C_{\delta} L^{3/2 + 2\delta} P^{\otimes 2}$$

which, combined with (43), gives

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(K_{2}\left(P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}-\int_{\mathbb{S}L^{2}}\left|u^{\otimes 2}\right\rangle\left\langle u^{\otimes 2}\right|d\mu_{\Psi_{N}}(u)\right)\right)\geq -C_{\delta}\frac{L^{3/2+2\delta}\operatorname{dim}P\mathfrak{H}}{N}.\tag{44}$$

We now use [10, Theorem 2.1] according to which there is some constant C>0 such that  $\dim P\mathfrak{H} \leq CL^{3(1/2+1/s)}$  and which shows (40).

Second error term (40). The operator inequality  $h \geq Ph$  gives

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(\left(h_{1}+h_{2}\right)\left(\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}-P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right)=\operatorname{Tr}\left[\left(\left(h_{1}+h_{2}\right)-P^{\otimes 2}\left(h_{1}+h_{2}\right)P^{\otimes 2}\right)\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}\right]\geq0.$$

Then, we follow and adapt [24]. Using the Cauchy-Schwarz inequality for operators

$$\pm (AB + B^*A^*) < \eta^{-1}AA^* + \eta B^*B, \quad \forall \eta > 0, \tag{45}$$

we obtain

$$\pm 2 \left( \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} - P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} \right) 
= \pm \left( \left( 1 - P^{\otimes 2} \right) \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} + \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} \left( 1 - P^{\otimes 2} \right) + P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} \left( 1 - P^{\otimes 2} \right) + (1 - P^{\otimes 2}) \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} \right) 
\leq 2\eta^{-1} \left( 1 - P^{\otimes 2} \right) \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} \left( 1 - P^{\otimes 2} \right) + \eta \left( \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} + P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} \right), \quad \forall \eta > 0.$$
(46)

On the other hand, using (22) and the fact that

$$t^{r} = \inf_{\rho > 0} \left( r \rho^{-1} t + (1 - r) \rho^{\frac{r}{1 - r}} \right), \quad \forall t \ge 0, \quad \forall r \in (0, 1), \tag{47}$$

we get

$$\pm w_N(x - y) \le C_{\delta}(h_x h_y)^{3/4 + \delta} \le C_{\delta} \left( \rho^{-1} h_x h_y + \rho^{\frac{3+4\delta}{1-4\delta}} \right). \tag{48}$$

Now, combining (46) and (48) we have

$$2\operatorname{Tr}\left(w_{N}\left(\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}-P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right) \geq -2C_{\delta}\eta^{-1}\operatorname{Tr}\left((h_{x}h_{y})^{3/4+\delta}\right)\left(\left(1-P^{\otimes 2}\right)\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}\left(1-P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right) -C_{\delta}\eta\operatorname{Tr}\left(\rho^{-1}h_{x}h_{y}+\rho^{\frac{3+4\delta}{1-4\delta}}\right)\left(\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}+P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}\right).$$

After optimizing over  $\eta > 0$  we find

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(w_{N}\left(\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}-P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right) \geq -C_{\delta}\left[\operatorname{Tr}\left((h_{x}h_{y})^{3/4+\delta}\right)\left(\left(1-P^{\otimes 2}\right)\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}\left(1-P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right)\right]^{1/2}$$

$$\times\left[\operatorname{Tr}\left(\rho^{-1}h_{x}h_{y}+\rho^{\frac{3+4\delta}{1-4\delta}}\right)\left(\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}+P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right]^{1/2}.$$

$$(49)$$

Let us deal with the second factor in (49), we have

$$\left|\operatorname{Tr}\left(\rho^{-1}h_xh_y+\rho^{\frac{3+4\delta}{1-4\delta}}\right)\left(\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}+P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right|\leq C\left(\rho^{-1}\operatorname{Tr}\left(h_1h_2\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}\right)+\rho^{\frac{3+4\delta}{1-4\delta}}\right)$$

and by optimizing over  $\rho > 0$ , we obtain

$$\left| \operatorname{Tr} \left( \rho_0^{-1} h_x h_y + \rho_0^{\frac{3+4\delta}{1-4\delta}} \right) \left( \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} + P^{\otimes 2} \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} P^{\otimes 2} \right) \right| \le C \operatorname{Tr} \left( h_1 h_2 \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} \right)^{3/4+\delta}. \tag{50}$$

Now, let us find an upper bound of the first factor in (49). We define Q := 1 - P and we notice that

$$1 - P^{\otimes 2} = 1 - (1 - Q) \otimes (1 - Q) = Q \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes Q - Q \otimes Q$$
  
$$\leq Q \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes Q. \tag{51}$$

This allows us to write

$$(1 - P^{\otimes 2}) (h \otimes h)^{3/4 + \delta} (1 - P^{\otimes 2}) \le C \left( Q h^{3/4 + \delta} \otimes h^{3/4 + \delta} + h^{3/4 + \delta} \otimes Q h^{3/4 + \delta} \right)$$

$$(52)$$

$$\leq C \frac{1}{L^{1/4-\delta}} \left( h \otimes h^{3/4+\delta} + h^{3/4+\delta} \otimes h \right) \tag{53}$$

$$\leq C \frac{1}{L^{1/4-\delta}} \left( \eta^{-1} h \otimes h + \eta^{\frac{3+4\delta}{1-4\delta}} \left( h \otimes 1 + 1 \otimes h \right) \right), \qquad (54)$$

for all  $\eta > 0$ . In (52), we used (51), whereas in (53) we used that  $Q \leq L^{-1}h$ . Finally, in (54) we used (47). Now, taking the trace of (54) against  $\gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}$  and optimizing over  $\eta > 0$  we get

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left((h_x h_y)^{3/4+\delta} \left(1 - P^{\otimes 2}\right) \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)} \left(1 - P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right) \le \frac{1}{L^{\frac{1}{4}-\delta}} \left(\operatorname{Tr} h \otimes h \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(2)}\right)^{3/4+\delta} \left(\operatorname{Tr} h \gamma_{\Psi_N}^{(1)}\right)^{1/4-\delta}. \tag{55}$$

Finally, from (50) and (55) we get

$$\operatorname{Tr}\left(w_{N}\left(\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}-P^{\otimes 2}\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}P^{\otimes 2}\right)\right) \geq -\frac{C_{\delta}}{L^{1/8-\delta/2}}\left(\operatorname{Tr}h\otimes h\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(2)}\right)^{3/4+\delta/2}\left(\operatorname{Tr}h\gamma_{\Psi_{N}}^{(1)}\right)^{1/8-\delta/2}. \quad (56)$$

Now, using the moment estimates (30) and (31) of Lemma 13 the result follows.  $\Box$ 

3.2.3. Final energy estimates and stability of the second kind. We follow the bootstrap argument of [24]. From Lemma 15 we have

$$e_{H,N} \ge e_N \ge e_{H,N} - C \frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)}{\varepsilon L} - C_{\delta} \left( \frac{L^{3(1+s^{-1})+2\delta}}{N} + \frac{(1 + |e_{N,\varepsilon}|)^{13/8+3\delta/2}}{\varepsilon^{13/8+3\delta/2} L^{1/8-\delta/2}} \right). \tag{57}$$

We want to prove that  $e_{N,\varepsilon}$  is bounded, otherwise, since we take  $L \geq 1$  we have

$$\frac{(1+|e_{N,\varepsilon}|)}{\varepsilon L} \le \frac{(1+|e_{N,\varepsilon}|)^{13/8+3\delta/2}}{\varepsilon^{13/8+3\delta/2}L^{1/8-\delta/2}}.$$
(58)

We can therefore omit the left side of (58) in inequality (57). Now, let us rewrite (57), replacing w by  $(1-\varepsilon)^{-1}w$ , we get

$$e_{H,N}^{\varepsilon} \ge e_{N,\varepsilon} \ge e_{H,N}^{\varepsilon} - C_{\delta} \left( \frac{L^{3(1+\frac{1}{s})+2\delta}}{N} + \frac{(1+|e_{N,\varepsilon'}|)^{\frac{13}{8}+\frac{3\delta}{2}}}{(\varepsilon'-\varepsilon)^{\frac{13}{8}+\frac{3\delta}{2}}L^{\frac{1}{8}-\frac{\delta}{2}}} \right), \tag{59}$$

for all  $1 > \varepsilon' > \varepsilon > 0$ . Note as well that  $e^{\varepsilon}_{H,N} \ge 0$ . Thanks to the classical stability of w (13), we know that for all  $0 \le \varepsilon \le 1$  we have  $e_{N,\varepsilon} \ge -CN^{3\beta-1}$ . Now, as in [24], this leads us to make the following induction hypothesis, denoted  $I_{\eta}$ , for  $\eta \ge 0$ ,

$$\limsup_{N \to \infty} \frac{|e_{N,\varepsilon}|}{1 + N^{\eta}} < \infty, \, \forall \varepsilon \in (0,1).$$

It is clear that  $I_{\eta}$  holds for  $\eta = 3\beta - 1$ , and we would like to prove  $I_0$ . By choosing  $L = N^{\tau}$ , for  $\tau > 0$ , we see that if  $I_{\eta}$  holds, then  $I_{\eta'}$  also holds as soon as

$$\eta' > \max\left\{3\tau(1+s^{-1}) - 1, \frac{13\eta - \tau}{8}\right\}.$$
 (60)

Optimizing over  $\tau$ , (60) becomes

$$\eta' > \eta - \frac{s - \eta(15 + 14s)}{24 + 25s}.$$

In order to choose some  $\eta' < \eta$ , the condition  $\eta < s/(15+14s)$  must be fulfilled. In term of  $\beta$  (in order to start the induction) this means

$$\beta < \frac{1}{3} + \frac{s}{45 + 42s}.\tag{61}$$

If condition (61) is fulfilled, we can show that  $(I_0)$  holds, after applying (59) finitely many times. Namely, we have convergence of the energy per particle with the following estimate on the rate of convergence

$$e_N \ge e_{H,N} - C_\delta N^{-\frac{1}{(25+24/s)+12\delta}}.$$
 (62)

3.3. From Hartree theory to Gross-Pitaevskii. We have shown above that the many-body ground state energy  $e_N$  is well approximated by Hartree's energy  $e_{H,N}$ . It remains to show that  $e_{H,N}$  is a good approximation of the Gross-Pitaevskii energy  $e_{GP}(a,b)$ . This is easier than the approximation of the many body energy by the Hartree energy. The case  $w \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  follows from standard arguments [21, 24] and it remains to adapt the proof to deal with K.

Lemma 16 (From Hartree to Gross-Pitaevskii).

Let  $w_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and  $K(x) = \Omega(x)/|x|^3$  satisfying the assumptions of Theorem 5. Let  $b \in \mathbb{R}$  and  $a = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} w_0$ , let us define  $w = w_0 + b\mathbb{1}_{|x| > R}K$  for some R > 0. Then

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \sup_{\substack{u \in H^1 \\ u \neq 0}} ||u||_{H^1}^{-4} \left| \iint w_N(x-y)|u(x)|^2 |u(y)|^2 dx dy \right|$$

$$-a \int |u(x)|^4 dx - b \iint K(x-y)|u(x)|^2 |u(y)|^2 dx dy = 0$$
(63)

We have not stated here any rate of convergence as it depends on the properties of the short range potential  $w_0$ . The dipolar part of the Hartree energy converges with an error of  $O(N^{-\beta})$  towards the dipolar part of the Gross-Pitaevskii energy. As an example, under the extra assumption  $|x|w_0(x) \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$ , the short range part of the energy converges also with an error of  $O(N^{-\beta})$ .

Lemma 16 shows that  $e_{H,N} = e_{GP} + o(1)$  as  $N \to \infty$  and ends the proof of Theorem 5.

*Proof.* For the  $L^1$  part of the potential, the proof of convergence is the same as in [24, Lemma 7] except that the integration domain is  $\mathbb{R}^3$  and not  $\mathbb{R}^2$ . We quickly recall it here: let  $w_0 \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and A > 0. We have

$$\begin{split} \left| \iint w_{0,N}(x-y)|u(x)|^2|u(y)|^2 dx dy - a \int |u(y)|^4 dy \right| \\ &= \left| \iint w_0(x)|u(y)|^2 \left( |u(N^{-\beta}x+y)|^2 - |u(y)|^2 \right) dx dy \right| \\ &\leq 2 \iint \mathbbm{1}_{|x| < A} |w_0(x)||u(y)|^2 \int_0^1 |u \nabla u(tN^{-\beta}x+y) \cdot x| N^{-\beta} dt dx dy \\ &+ 2 \left( \int \mathbbm{1}_{|x| > A} |w_0(x)| dx \right) ||u||_{L^4}^4 \\ &\leq 2 \left( AN^{-\beta} + 2 \left( \int \mathbbm{1}_{|x| > A} |w_0(x)| dx \right) \right) ||u||_{H^1}^4. \end{split}$$

Taking  $A = N^{\beta/2}$  gives the desired result. For the dipolar part, the same proof will not work since the potential is not integrable both at the origin and at infinity. Nevertheless, as we saw in Lemma 10, the convolution by K extends to a bounded operator on  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and coincide in Fourier space with the multiplication by a bounded function  $\hat{K} \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . By definition, for  $f \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^3)$ ,

$$K\star f:=\lim_{\substack{\epsilon\to 0\\ \eta\to\infty}}K^\eta_\varepsilon\star f \text{ where } K^\eta_\varepsilon(x)=K(x)1\!\!1_{\varepsilon\leq |x|\leq \eta}(x),\ \forall x\in\mathbb{R}^3.$$

As computed in Lemma 10

$$\widehat{K}_{\varepsilon}^{\eta} = \int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \int_{\varepsilon}^{\eta} \left( \cos(rp \cdot \omega) - 1 \right) \Omega(\omega) \frac{dr}{r} d\sigma(\omega). \tag{64}$$

In order to prove (63), we seek to find a bound on the error  $\int (K_0^{RN^{-\beta}} \star |u|^2)|u|^2$ . First, let us notice that for  $p \in \mathbb{R}^3$ 

$$\left|\widehat{K}_0^{RN^{-\beta}}(p)\right| \le C \int_{\mathbb{S}^2} \int_0^{RN^{-\beta}} \left|\cos\left(rp \cdot \omega\right) - 1\right| \frac{dr}{r} d\sigma(\omega) \le C|p|N^{-\beta}. \tag{65}$$

Then,

$$\left| \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (K_{N} \mathbb{1}_{|x| \geq R_{0} N^{-\beta}} \star |u|^{2}) |u|^{2} - \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} (K \star |u|^{2}) |u|^{2} \right| \leq \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \widehat{K}_{0}^{R_{0} N^{-\beta}} \left| \widehat{|u|^{2}} \right|^{2}$$

$$\leq C N^{-\beta} \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} |p| |\widehat{|u|^{2}}(p)|^{2}.$$
(66)

By a density argument we can assume that u is smooth and use that  $\widehat{|u|^2} = \widehat{|u|} \star \widehat{|u|}$ , we obtain

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |p| \big| \widehat{|u|^2}(p) \big|^2 &\leq \int |p| \widehat{|u|}(p-k) \widehat{|u|}(k) \widehat{|u|}(p-q) \widehat{|u|}(q) dq dk dp \\ &\leq 2 \int |p-k| \widehat{|u|}(p-k) \widehat{|u|}(k) \widehat{|u|}(p-q) \widehat{|u|}(q) dq dk dp, \end{split}$$

where we used that  $|p| \leq |p-k| + |k|$  and the symmetry of the integrand. We now define  $f = \mathcal{F}^{-1}\left(\widehat{|u|}\right)$  and  $g = \mathcal{F}^{-1}\left(|p|\widehat{|u|}\right)$  such that  $||f||_{H^1} = ||u||_{H^1}$  and  $||g||_{L^2} \leq ||\nabla u||_{L^2}$ . And finally,

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |p| |\widehat{|u|^2}|^2 \le \int |g(x)| |f(x)|^3 dx 
\le ||g||_{L^2} ||f||_{L^6} \le ||g||_{L^2} ||f||_{H^1} \le ||u||_{H^1}^4$$
(67)

Inequality (67) inserted in (66) concludes the proof of Lemma 16.

#### APPENDICES

## APPENDIX A. PROOF OF PROPOSITION 8

Here, we show that in the dipolar case  $K = K_{dip}$ , any admissible (a, b), i.e satisfying the condition (10) of Theorem 1, comes from a pair potential in the many-body problem. The proof uses two well chosen potentials  $w_{dip}$  and  $\widetilde{w_{dip}}$  which give the case of equality in (10) respectively for b > 0 and b < 0. Higher a's are then achieved by adding a non negative pair function having the correct mass. First, we need the following lemma in order to build a classically stable potential behaving like the dipolar one at large distances.

Lemma 17 ([20], Dipolar approximation).

There is a constant C > 0 such that for all  $x, h \in \mathbb{R}^3$  with  $R + h \neq 0$ ,

$$\left| \frac{1}{|x+h|} - \left( \frac{1}{|x|} - \frac{e_x \cdot h}{|x|^2} + \frac{3(e_x \cdot h)^2 - |h|^2}{2|x|^3} \right) \right| \le \frac{C|h|^3}{|x|^3|x+h|}$$

with  $e_x = x/|x|$ .

We now recall the definition of  $w_{dip}$ ,

$$w_{dip}(x) = 2W(x) - W(x + dn) - W(x - dn) \text{ with } W(x) = \frac{1 - e^{-|x|}}{|x|}.$$
 (68)

The potential  $w_{dip}$  represents the total interaction of two dipoles given by four charged particles interacting via the smeared Coulomb potential W whose position and charge are  $(\mathcal{O}, 1), (dn, -1)$  (for the first dipole) and (x, 1), (x + dn, -1) (for the second dipole). The dipolar moment d is a characteristic of the system and is parallel to n, the common direction of the dipoles. In particular, by Lemma 17, if we fix some R > 0, the potential  $w_{dip}$  can be written

$$w_{dip} = w_0 + d^2 \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K \tag{69}$$

with  $w_0 \in L^1 \cap L^\infty$ . Furthermore,  $w_{dip}$  is of positive type since

$$\widehat{w_{dip}}(k) = 2\widehat{W}(k) - \widehat{W(\cdot + dn)}(k) - \widehat{W(\cdot - dn)}(k)$$

$$= \frac{8\pi}{|k|^2 (1 + |k|^2)} (1 - \cos(k \cdot dn)) \ge 0.$$
(70)

Computation of the short range parameter a. Now, let us compute the short range strength  $a = \int w_0$ , defined in (69). Recall that this quantity is independent of the choice of R > 0. We have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} w_0 = \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \left( w_{dip} - d^2 \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K \right) = \lim_{A \to \infty} \int_{B(0,A)} w_{dip},$$

thanks to the cancellation property (4).

**Lemma 18** (Computation of the short range strength).

The short range parameter of  $w_{dip}$  is given by

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} w_0 = \frac{4\pi}{3} d^2.$$

*Proof.* Recall that  $w - d^2 \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K \in L^1$ , we can consider

$$\mathcal{F}\left(w_{dip} - d^{2}\mathbb{1}_{|x|>R}K\right) = \widehat{w_{dip}} - d^{2}\left(\widehat{K} + d^{2}\widehat{K} - \widehat{K}\widehat{\mathbb{1}_{|x|>R}}\right)$$

$$\tag{71}$$

which is a continuous function and satisfies  $\mathcal{F}\left(w_{dip} - d^2\mathbb{1}_{|x|>R}K\right)(0) = \int w_0$ . Now, we compute the limit when  $p \to 0$  of the right side of (71). The third term is an error term and according to (65), it is a  $\mathcal{O}(p)$  as  $p \to 0$ . On the other hand, for any  $p \in \mathbb{R}^3$ , we can write the first term as

$$\mathcal{F}(w_{dip})(p) - d^2 \mathcal{F}(K)(p) = 4\pi \left[ \frac{2}{(1+|p|^2)|p|^2} (1 - \cos(p \cdot dn)) - \frac{(p \cdot dn)^2}{|p|^2} + \frac{d^2}{3} \right],$$

which tends to  $\frac{4\pi}{3}d^2$  as  $p \to 0$ .

Now, using  $w_{dip}$ , we will show that any a and b satisfying assumptions (10) are reached for some potential w. For this purpose, let us distinguish two cases.

Case 1: b > 0. Let (a, b) satisfy condition (10) with b > 0. Let us take  $d^2 = b$  and  $a \ge 4\pi b/3$ . Define

$$w = f + w_{dip}$$

with  $f \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3) \cap L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  of positive type, such that  $\int f = a - 4\pi b/3$ . Then, the potential w is classically stable, since  $w \geq w_{dip}$  and  $w_{dip}$  is. It satisfies the assumptions of Theorem 5, and so the result holds for b > 0.

Case 2: b < 0. Without loss of generality, let us assume  $n = e_3$  and let us take  $d^2 = -b$ . Define

$$\widetilde{w_{dip}} = f - w_{dip}$$

with f being the inverse Fourier transform of

$$\widehat{f}(p) = \frac{4\pi}{(1+p^2)\left(d^{-2} + \frac{p_1^2 + p_2^2}{4}\right)}.$$

We have  $\widehat{f} \in L^1$ , since

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^3} \frac{1}{(1+p^2)\left(1+p_1^2+p_2^2\right)} dp_1 dp_2 dp_3 = \int_{\mathbb{R}} \frac{dp_3}{1+p_3^2} \int_{\mathbb{R}^2} \frac{dp_1 dp_2}{\left(1+p_1^2+p_2^2\right)^{3/2}} < \infty.$$

One can verify that  $(1-\Delta)^2 \widehat{f} \in L^1$  and therefore  $f \in L^1$ . Furthermore, the inequality

$$2(1 - \cos(p_3 d)) \left(d^{-2} + \frac{p_1^2 + p_2^2}{4}\right) \le p^2,$$

implies  $\widehat{w_{dip}} = \widehat{f} - \widehat{w_{dip}} \ge 0$ . Moreover, since  $\widehat{f} \in L^1$ ,  $f \in L^1 \cap L^2$  the potential  $\widehat{w_{dip}}$  satisfies the assumptions of Theorem 5 and its short range parameter is given by  $a = (\widehat{f} - w_0)(0) = -8\pi b/3$ .

This concludes the case of equality of Proposition 8, the other cases are obtained by adding positive functions to the potential  $\widetilde{w_{dip}}$ .

# APPENDIX B. STABILIZATION OF THE LONG RANGE POTENTIAL

Here we show that given a potential  $K = \Omega(x/|x|)|x|^{-3}$ , with  $\Omega$  an even function satisfying the cancellation property (4) and some regularity condition, there always exists a classically stable potential  $w_{stab}$  behaving like K at infinity (Proposition 19). Moreover, if some potential w has the long range behavior of K, we show that one can always make it classically stable by increasing its value in a fixed neighborhood of the origin (Proposition 20).

# Proposition 19 (Existence of stable potential).

Let  $K = \Omega(x/|x|)|x|^{-3}$  with  $\Omega \in W^{4,q}(\mathbb{S}^2)$ , an even function, satisfying the cancellation property (4), for some q > 1. Then, for any R > 0, there exists some continuous function  $w_{stab} \in L^p(\mathbb{R}^3)$ , for  $1 , of positive type (hence classically stable), such that <math>w_{stab} - \mathbb{1}_{|x|>R}K \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . Moreover, we can choose  $w_{stab}$  such that  $|w_{stab}(x) - \mathbb{1}_{|x|>R}K(x)| = \mathcal{O}(e^{-\mu|x|})$ , for some  $\mu > 0$ , as x tends to infinity.

# Proposition 20 (Long range stability).

Let K be as in Proposition 19, R > 0 and  $w \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  with  $(w)_- \in L^\infty(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and such that  $w(x) - \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K(x) \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . For all  $\delta > 0$  there exists  $\eta > 0$  such that  $w + \eta \mathbb{1}_{|x| < \delta}$  is classically stable.

To show the properties above we need the following lemma whose proof will be postponed.

Lemma 21 (Stabilisation by a short range potential).

Let  $w_0 \in L^1_{loc}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ ,  $w_0 > \eta > 0$  and  $w_1 \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  such that

$$|w_1(x)| \le C_0 1/|x|^{3+\epsilon} \tag{72}$$

for all  $x \in \mathbb{R}^3$ , where  $\eta, \epsilon, C_0 > 0$ . Let us define for R > 0

$$\phi_R = w_0 \mathbb{1}_{|x| \le R} + w_1 \mathbb{1}_{|x| \ge R}.$$

Then, there is come constant  $C_{\varepsilon}$ , given by (81), such that, if

$$C_{\varepsilon} \le \frac{R^{2+\epsilon}\eta}{C_0(1+R^{-6\left(1+\frac{2}{\varepsilon}\right)})},\tag{73}$$

then, there exists  $\psi \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  such that  $\phi_{R_0} \geq \psi$ ,  $\widehat{\psi} \geq 0$  and  $\widehat{\psi} \in L^1$ . In particular,  $\phi_{R_0}$  is classically stable.

If Lemma 21 and Proposition 19 hold, then Proposition 20 is easily verified.

Proof of Proposition 20. Let us consider  $w_{stab}$  as in Proposition 19. Let us write  $w = w_0 \mathbb{1}_{|x| \leq R} + \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} K$  and rewrite w as,

$$w = w_0 \mathbb{1}_{|x| < R} - w_{stab} \mathbb{1}_{|x| < R} + (K - w_{stab}) \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} + w_{stab}. \tag{74}$$

The second term in (74) is smaller than  $||w_{stab}||_{L^{\infty}}$ , the third term is a  $\mathcal{O}(e^{-|x|})$  and the last term is of positive type according to Proposition 19. Then, by increasing  $w_0$  sufficiently in some fixed neighborhood of the origin, one can make w classically stable by using Lemma 21. The idea of the proof is based on a result of Ruelle [29, Proposition 3.2.8].

Now we prove Lemma 21 and Proposition 19.

Proof of Lemma 21. The strategy of the proof is to increase the function  $\phi_R$ , by adding a function  $\psi_1$  whose Fourier transform is well controlled, and such that  $\phi_R + \psi_1$  is positive. We will then look for conditions on  $R, \eta$  and  $C_0$  to bound  $\phi_R + \psi_1$  from below by a function of positive type  $\psi_2$ , such that  $\psi := \psi_2 - \psi_1$  is classically stable.

Let  $\alpha$  be a smooth positive function with support in B(0,1) and such that  $\int \alpha = 1$ . Let us denote  $\alpha_R(x) = (R/2)^{-3} \alpha(2x/R)$ . For |x| > R, we have

$$\int_{B(0,R/2)} \frac{1}{|x-x'|^{3+\epsilon}} \alpha_R(x') dx' \ge \frac{1}{(|x|+R/2)^{3+\epsilon}} \ge \frac{R^{3+\epsilon}}{(R+R/2)^{3+\epsilon}} \frac{1}{|x|^{3+\epsilon}} \\
\ge \left(\frac{2}{3}\right)^{3+\epsilon} \frac{1}{|x|^{3+\epsilon}}.$$
(75)

Let us define

$$\psi_1(x) = C_0 \left(\frac{3}{2}\right)^{3+\varepsilon} \left(\frac{1}{|x'|^{3+\epsilon}} \mathbb{1}_{|x'| \ge R/2}\right) \star \alpha_R(x),$$

from (72) and (75) we deduce

$$|w_1(x)| \mathbb{1}_{|x|>R} \le C_0 \frac{1}{|x|^{3+\epsilon}} \mathbb{1}_{|x|>R} \le \psi_1(x)$$

and in particular we obtain

$$\psi_1 \le w_1 \mathbb{1}_{|x| > R} + 2\psi_1. \tag{76}$$

We now look for a bound on  $\widehat{\psi}_1$ , we have

$$\|(1+p^2)^3\widehat{\psi_1}\|_{\infty} \le \|(1-\Delta)^3\psi_1\|_{L^1}$$

from which we obtain

$$|\widehat{\psi}_{1}(p)| \leq \frac{C_{0}3^{3+\epsilon} \|(1-\Delta)^{3}\alpha_{R}\|_{L^{1}} \|\mathbb{1}_{|x| \geq R}1/|x|^{3+\epsilon}\|_{L^{1}}}{2^{3+\epsilon}(1+p^{2})^{3}} = \frac{4\pi C_{0}3^{3+\epsilon} \|(1-\Delta)^{3}\alpha_{R}\|_{L^{1}}}{2^{3+\epsilon}R^{\varepsilon}(1+p^{2})^{3}}.$$
 (77)

Let us define for  $\mu > 0$ ,  $\lambda > 1$ ,

$$\psi^{\mu}_{\lambda}(x) = \mu \frac{e^{-\lambda|x|/2} - e^{-\lambda|x|}}{|x|}.$$

We have

$$\widehat{\psi_{\lambda}^{\mu}}(p) = \mu \left( \frac{1}{|p|^2 + \lambda^2/4} - \frac{1}{|p|^2 + \lambda^2} \right) = \frac{\frac{3}{4}\lambda^2\mu}{(|p|^2 + \lambda^2/4)(|p|^2 + \lambda^2)} \ge \frac{\frac{3}{4}\lambda^2\mu}{(|p|^2 + \lambda^2)^2}. \tag{78}$$

We want to find a condition on  $\lambda$  and  $\mu$  such that  $\psi^{\mu}_{\lambda}(x) \leq \psi_{1}(x)$  for |x| > R, and since it is sufficient to have

$$\psi_{\lambda}^{\mu}(x) = \mu \frac{e^{-\lambda|x|/2} - e^{-\lambda|x|}}{|x|} \le \mu \frac{e^{-\lambda|x|/2}}{|x|} \le C_0 \frac{1}{|x|^{3+\epsilon}} \le \psi_1(x) \quad \forall |x| > R,$$

it is then sufficient to assume  $\mu \leq C_0 C_{\varepsilon} \lambda^{2+\varepsilon}$  where  $C_{\varepsilon} = (4+2\varepsilon)^{2+\varepsilon} e^{-(2+\varepsilon)}$ . Therefore, with (76) we obtain

$$\psi_{\lambda}^{\mu}(x) - 2\psi_1(x) \le w_1(x), \quad \forall |x| > R. \tag{79}$$

On the other hand for  $\mu \leq \eta$ , we have

$$\psi_{\lambda}^{\mu}(x) - 2\psi_1(x) \le \mu \le \eta \le w_0(x), \quad \forall |x| < R.$$

From (77) and (78) we deduce that if  $\mu R^{\epsilon} \geq 3^4 \pi \lambda^2 C_0 \| (1-\Delta)^3 \alpha_R \|_{L^1}$  and  $\lambda > 1$ , then

$$0 \le \widehat{\psi_{\lambda}^{\mu}} - 2\widehat{\psi_1}.$$

Gathering the conditions, we deduce that if

$$3^{4}\pi \frac{\|(1-\Delta)^{3}\alpha_{R}\|_{L^{1}}^{1+\frac{2}{\varepsilon}}}{(4+2\varepsilon)^{\frac{4+2\varepsilon}{\epsilon}}e^{-\frac{4+2\varepsilon}{\epsilon}}} < \frac{R^{2+\varepsilon}\eta}{C_{0}}$$
(80)

then we can find some  $\lambda, \mu > 0$  such that  $\psi := \psi^{\mu}_{\lambda} - 2\psi_1 \le \phi_R$  where  $\psi$  fulfills the assumptions of the lemma. We define

$$C_{\varepsilon,0} = \frac{3^4 \pi e^{\frac{4+2\varepsilon}{\epsilon}}}{(4+2\varepsilon)^{\frac{4+2\varepsilon}{\epsilon}}} \sup_{R>0} \inf_{\alpha} \frac{\|(1-\Delta)^3 \alpha_R\|_{L^1}^{1+\frac{2}{\varepsilon}}}{1+R^{-6\left(1+\frac{2}{\varepsilon}\right)}}.$$
 (81)

Proof of Proposition 19. Let  $\chi$  be a smooth function such that  $\chi(x) = 1$  for  $|x| \leq 1/2$  and  $\chi(x) = 0$  for  $|x| \geq 1$ . Let us denote by  $\chi_R(x) = \chi(x/R)$  and  $g = (1 - \chi_R)K$ . One can verify that  $\partial^{\alpha}\Omega$  still satisfies the cancellation property (4) for any multi-index  $|\alpha| \leq 4$ . One can also notice that  $\partial^{\alpha}g \in L^q(\mathbb{R}^3)$  is a sum of terms in  $L^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and terms satisfying the assumptions of Lemma 10 and hence of bounded Fourier transform. Therefore  $(1 - \Delta)^2 g = (1 + |p|^2)^2 \hat{g}$  and

$$(1+|p|^2)^2|\widehat{g}(p)| \le ||(1-\Delta)^2 g||_{L^1} \le C_R ||\Omega||_{W^{4,q}}.$$

Now, for  $\mu > 0$ , consider  $\psi_1^{\mu} \in L^1(\mathbb{R}^3) \cap L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)$  as defined in the proof of Lemma 21. It satisfies

$$\widehat{\psi_1^{\mu}}(p) \ge \frac{\frac{3}{4}\mu}{(1+|p|^2)^2}.$$

Taking  $\mu \geq 4C_R \|\Omega\|_q/3$ , we define  $w_{stab} = \psi_1^{\mu} + (1 - \chi_R)K$ . Thanks to Sobolev embeddings  $W^{4,q}(\mathbb{S}^2) \subset C^1(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and we have  $w_{stab} - \mathbb{1}_{|x|>R}K \in L^{\infty}(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . Moreover  $\psi_1^{\mu}(x) = \mathcal{O}(e^{-\mu|x|})$  as  $x \to \infty$ , this concludes the proof of Proposition 19.

## APPENDIX C. PROOF OF THEOREM 4: UNIQUENESS

*Proof of 1).* We use the implicit function theorem to prove the uniqueness of the ground state of the Gross-Pitaevskii energy in some neighborhood of  $\varphi = 0$ . This method does not allow to give an explicit value of  $\varphi_0$  in the lemma.

Let us fix some admissible parameters (a, b), i.e. satisfying condition (10), and let us define

$$\mathcal{E}(u,\varphi) := \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |(\nabla + i\varphi A)u|^2 + \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} V|u|^2 + a \int_{\mathbb{R}^3} |u|^4 + b \int_{\mathbb{R}^3 \times \mathbb{R}^3} (K \star |u|^2)|u|^2.$$

We assume without loss of generality that  $V \geq 0$ . A minimizer of  $\mathcal{E}(\cdot, \varphi)$  satisfies the Euler-Lagrange equation

$$\Phi(u_1, u_2, \varphi) := h^{\varphi} u + 2a|u|^2 u + 2bK \star |u|^2 u - \mu(u, \varphi)u = 0$$

where  $u = u_1 + iu_2$  with  $u_1, u_2$  are real valued,

$$h^{\varphi} = (i\nabla + \varphi A)^2 + V$$

and  $\mu(u,\varphi) = \mathcal{E}(u,\varphi) + a \int |u|^4 + b \int K \star |u|^2 |u|^2$ . We want to apply the implicit function on  $\Phi$  in a neighborhood of  $(u_0,0)$ . For that, we first need the following lemma.

#### Lemma 22.

Define the operator

$$L^{-} = -\Delta + V + 2au_0^2 + 2b K \star u_0^2 - \mu(u_0, 0)$$

with domain  $\mathcal{D}(h_0)$ . Then  $L^-$  is a non-negative self-adjoint operator with compact resolvent. Moreover, its ground state is  $u_0$  and it is non-degenerate.

Proof. Thanks to Lemma 10 and Sobolev embeddings we have  $f := 2au_0^2 + 2b(K \star u_0^2) \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . The self-adjointness and the compactness of the resolvent of  $H_0$  follow from Sobolev inequality. The uniqueness and the non-negativity of the ground state up to a constant phase follow from [25, Theorem 7.8]. Now, since  $u_0$  minimizes  $\mathcal{E}(\cdot,0)$ , we know that  $H_0u_0 = \mu_0u_0$  and also that for any  $v \in \mathcal{D}(h_0^{1/2})$  we have  $\frac{d^2}{dt^2}\mathcal{E}(u_0 + tv)|_{t=0} \geq 0$ . The latter is equivalent to

$$\left\langle v \middle| -\Delta + V + 2au_0^2 + 2bK \star u_0^2 \middle| v \right\rangle$$

$$+4a \int u_0(x)^2 \Re(v(x))^2 dx + 4b \iint K(x-y)u_0(x) \Re(v(x))u_0(y) \Re(v(y)) dx dy$$

$$\geq \mu(u_0,0) \|v\|_{L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)}^2.$$

Taking iv with v real in the last inequality shows that  $L^- \ge 0$  (since we know the ground state of  $L^-$  is real up to a constant phase). Taking  $v = u_0$  shows that  $u_0$  is the ground state.

To verify the assumptions of the implicit function theorem we must compute

$$d_1 \Phi_{(u_0,0,0)} \xi := L^+ \xi = L^- \xi + 4au_0^2 \xi + 4b(K \star u_0 \xi)u_0 - 4\left(a \int u_0^3 \xi + b \int (K \star u_0^2)u_0 \xi\right) u_0$$
$$-2\mu(u_0,0) \langle u_0, \xi \rangle_{L^2} u_0$$

and

$$d_2\Phi_{(u_0,0,0)}\xi = L^-\xi = h^0\xi + 2au_0^2\xi + 2b(K \star u_0^2)\xi - \mu(u_0,0)\xi.$$

Define  $\mathcal{V} := \mathcal{D}(h_0^{1/2})$  endowed with the norm  $||u||_{\mathcal{V}} = ||u||_{L^2} + ||h_0^{1/2}u||_{L^2}$  and denote by  $\{u_0\}^{\perp}$  the orthogonal space in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  to  $u_0$  with respect to the  $L^2$  scalar product. We emphasize that the latter are spaces composed of real valued functions. Using Sobolev inequality and Lemma 10, it is elementary that  $\Phi$ ,  $d_1\Phi$  and  $d_2\Phi$  are continuous functions. In order to apply the implicit function theorem, we want to prove that  $(L^+)^{-1} : (L^2(\mathbb{R}^3), ||\cdot||_{L^2}) \to (\mathcal{V}, ||\cdot||_{\mathcal{V}})$  and  $(L^-)^{-1} : (\{u_0\}^{\perp}, ||\cdot||_{L^2}) \to (\mathcal{V} \cap \{u_0\}^{\perp}, ||\cdot||_{\mathcal{V}})$  are bounded linear operators. Since,  $L^{\pm}$  have compact resolvants, it is sufficient to prove that 0 is not en eigenvalue of  $L^+$  and that

 $\ker(L^-) = \operatorname{span}\{u_0\}$ . We prove this by contradiction, let  $\xi \in \ker(L^+)$ , writing  $\xi = \lambda u_0 + \xi^{\perp}$  with  $\xi^{\perp} \in \{u_0\}^{\perp}$ , we have

$$\langle \xi^{\perp}, L^{+} \xi \rangle = 0 = \langle \xi^{\perp}, L^{-} \xi^{\perp} \rangle + 4 \left( a \int (u_{0} \xi^{\perp})^{2} + b \int K \star (u_{0} \xi^{\perp}) u_{0} \xi^{\perp} \right) - 2\lambda \langle u_{0}, h^{0} \xi^{\perp} \rangle, \quad (82)$$

$$\langle u_0, L^+ \xi \rangle = 0 = -2\lambda \mu(u_0, 0).$$
 (83)

From (83), and since  $\mu(u_0,0) > 0$  because we assumed  $V \ge 0$ , we deduce that  $\lambda = 0$  and then from (82) together with Lemma 22 and the admissibility of (a,b) we obtain that  $\xi^{\perp} = 0$  which is the contradiction we seek. Similar arguments gives that  $\ker(L^-) = \operatorname{span}(u_0)$ . We in fact only proved that  $(L^+)^{-1} : (L^2(\mathbb{R}^3), \|\cdot\|_{L^2}) \to (\mathcal{V}, \|\cdot\|_{L^2})$  is continuous, but since  $\|\cdot\|_{L^2} \lesssim \|\cdot\|_{\mathcal{V}}$  the desired continuity property holds. Now, we can use [7, Theorem 1.2.1 & 1.2.3] and claim that there is some neighborhood  $X \times ] - \varphi_0, \varphi_0[\ni (u_0, 0)$  in  $\mathcal{H} := \mathcal{V} \oplus (\{u_0\}^{\perp} \cap \mathcal{V}) \times \mathbb{R}$  and some function  $h : ] - \varphi_0, \varphi_0[\to X$  such that for any  $(u, \varphi) \in X \times ] - \varphi_0, \varphi_0[$ 

$$\Phi(u,\varphi) = 0 \iff u = h(\varphi).$$

Hence, there is uniqueness of the minimizer in X. Now we must prove that there is some other neighborhood of 0 which we will still denote by  $]-\varphi_0, \varphi_0[$  such that for all  $|\varphi| < \varphi_0,$  any minimizer of  $\mathcal{E}(\cdot,\varphi)$  (restricted to the unit sphere of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ ) belongs to X (up to a constant phase). We prove it by contradiction, assume there is a sequence  $\varphi_n \to 0$  with  $u_n \in (\mathcal{V} \oplus \mathcal{V}) \setminus X$  minimizing  $\mathcal{E}(\cdot,\varphi_n)$  for all n. First, notice that for all  $u \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  there is some  $\theta \in \mathbb{R}$  such that

$$\Im(ue^{i\theta}) = \Re(u)\sin(\theta) + \Im(u)\cos(\theta) \in \{u_0\}^{\perp}.$$

It suffices to take  $\theta = -\tan^{-1}(\langle \Im(u), u_0 \rangle / \langle \Re(u), u_0 \rangle)$ . Hence, we can assume that  $u_n \in \mathcal{H}$  for all n. Then, notice that  $(u_n)$  is bounded in  $\mathcal{H}$  it is thus precompact in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  and we can assume without loss of generality that it converges to some function  $u_\infty \in L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . Besides, for any u and  $|\varphi| \leq C$  we have

$$|\mathcal{E}(u,\varphi) - \mathcal{E}(u,0)| \le |\varphi| |\langle u, (\nabla A + A\nabla)u \rangle + |\varphi|^2 \langle u, A^2u \rangle \le C|\varphi| \langle u, (h_0 + 1)u \rangle.$$

So that

$$\mathcal{E}(u_n, 0) = \mathcal{E}(u_n, \varphi_n) + o(1) \le \mathcal{E}(u_0, \varphi_n) + o(1) = \mathcal{E}(u_0, 0) + o(1).$$

And since  $\mathcal{E}(\cdot,0)$  is lower semi-continuous, by passing to the limit above we obtain  $\mathcal{E}(u_{\infty},0) \leq \mathcal{E}(u_0,0)$  hence  $u_{\infty} = u_0$  by uniqueness. We recall that X is a  $\mathcal{H}$ -neighborhood of  $u_0$  so we must prove the convergence of  $u_n$  in the topology of  $\mathcal{H}$ . We know that  $(h_0^{1/2}u_n)$  is bounded in  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$  thus, without loss of generality, we assume it converges weakly to some limit we denote by  $v_{\infty}$ . Then, for any  $\xi \in \mathcal{V} \oplus \mathcal{V}$  we have

$$\langle h_0^{1/2} u_n, \xi \rangle = \langle u_n, h_0^{1/2} \xi \rangle \to \langle u_0, h_0^{1/2} \xi \rangle = \langle h_0^{1/2} u_0, \xi \rangle$$

proving that  $v_{\infty}=h_0^{1/2}u_0$  since  $\mathcal{V}\oplus\mathcal{V}$  is a dense subset of  $L^2(\mathbb{R}^3)$ . Now, let us prove that the convergence is strong. For that, it suffices to prove the conservation of mass in the limit:  $\|h_0^{1/2}u_n\|\to\|h_0^{1/2}u_0\|$  as  $n\to\infty$ . We have, by the Euler-Lagrange equation,

$$\left| \|h_0^{1/2} u_n\| - \|h_0^{1/2} u_0\| \right| \le |\mathcal{E}(u_n, 0) - \mathcal{E}(u_0, 0)| + \int \left| |u_n|^4 - |u_0|^4 \right| + \int \left| K \star u_n^2 u_n^2 - K \star u_0^2 u_0^2 \right| \to 0,$$

as  $n \to \infty$ . We already know that the first term tends to 0, for the two other, it comes from Sobolev embeddings and Lemma 10. Hence  $u_n \to u_0$  in  $\mathcal{H}$  and this is the contradiction we seek : there is some  $\varphi_0 > 0$  such that if u is a minimizer of  $\mathcal{E}(\cdot, \varphi)$  then  $u \in X$ . This ends the proof.

*Proof of 2).* This result is stated for the case K=0 in a remark of [26, Ch. 7]. Here, we give a proof working for any K satisfying the assumption of Lemma (10) using the fact that the interaction term is convex in  $\rho = |u|^2$ . We write the Fourier decomposition of u in cylindrical coordinates

$$u(r, \theta, z) = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} c_n(r, z) e^{in\theta}, \quad \forall r, z > 0, \ \theta \in [0, 2\pi[, t]]$$

where

$$c_n(r,z) = \frac{1}{2\pi} \int_0^{2\pi} u(r,\theta,z) e^{-in\theta} d\theta, \quad \forall n \in \mathbb{Z}.$$

Then, we have

$$\int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} \left| \left( \frac{i}{r} \partial_{\theta} + a \right) u \right|^{2} = \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} |c_{n}(r, z)|^{2} \left( \frac{n}{r} + a \right)^{2} r dr dz$$

$$\geq \int_{-\infty}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{\infty} \int_{0}^{2\pi} \sum_{n \in \mathbb{Z}} |c_{n}(r, z)a|^{2} r dr dz = \int_{\mathbb{R}^{3}} |au|^{2} \tag{84}$$

where we used that if  $||ra||_{\infty} \leq 1/2$  then  $|n/r + a| \geq |a|$  for any  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . From inequality (84), we know that taking  $\langle |u|^2 \rangle_{\theta}^{1/2}$ , where  $\langle \cdot \rangle_{\theta}$  stands for the  $\theta$ -average, can only lower the  $\theta$ -component of kinetic energy. We know that it also lowers the other components of the kinetic energy which are convex in  $\rho = |u|^2$  since they are not affected by A [25, Theorem 7.8] and proves that minimizers are non negative up to a constant phase. Besides, the interaction term is strictly convex in  $\rho$ , indeed using that  $a + b\hat{K} \geq 0$  and denote by  $\langle F(\rho) \rangle_{\rho} = (F(\rho_1) + F(\rho_2))/2$  for some  $\rho_1, \rho_2$  and any fonction F, we have

$$\left\langle a \int \rho^2 + b \int (K \star \rho) \rho \right\rangle_{\rho} = \int \left( a + b \widehat{K} \right) \left\langle |\widehat{\rho}|^2 \right\rangle_{\rho}$$

$$\geq \int \left( a + b \widehat{K} \right) |\langle \widehat{\rho} \rangle_{\rho}|^2 = \int \left( a + b \widehat{K} \right) |\widehat{\langle \rho} \rangle_{\rho}|^2$$

$$= a \int \left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\rho}^2 + b \int K \star \left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\rho} \left\langle \rho \right\rangle_{\rho}.$$

The strict convexity of the functional gives the uniqueness of the minimizer by standard means.

#### References

- [1] M. H. Anderson, J. R. Ensher, M. R. Matthews, C. E. Wieman, and E. A. Cornell, Observation of Bose-Einstein condensation in a dilute atomic vapor, Science, 269 (1995), pp. 198–201.
- [2] P. Antonelli and C. Sparber, Existence of solitary waves in dipolar quantum gases, Physica D: Nonlinear Phenomena, 240 (2011), pp. 426 431.
- [3] W. BAO, N. B. ABDALLAH, AND Y. CAI, Gross-Pitaevskii-Poisson equations for dipolar Bose-Einstein condensate with anisotropic confinement, SIAM Journal on Mathematical Analysis, 44 (2012), pp. 1713– 1741.
- [4] W. Bao, Y. Cai, and H. Wang, Efficient numerical methods for computing ground states and dynamics of dipolar Bose–Einstein condensates, Journal of Computational Physics, 229 (2010), pp. 7874–7892.
- [5] R. Carles and H. Hajaiej, Complementary study of the standing wave solutions of the Gross-Pitaevskii equation in dipolar quantum gases, Bulletin of the London Mathematical Society, (2015), p. bdv024.
- [6] R. Carles, P. A. Markowich, and C. Sparber, On the Gross-Pitaevskii equation for trapped dipolar quantum gases, Nonlinearity, 21 (2008), p. 2569.
- [7] K. C. Chang, Methods in nonlinear analysis, Springer Science & Business Media, 2006.
- [8] G. Chiribella, On quantum estimation, quantum cloning and finite quantum de Finetti theorems, in Conference on Quantum Computation, Communication, and Cryptography, Springer, 2010, pp. 9–25.
- [9] M. Christandl, R. König, G. Mitchison, and R. Renner, One-and-a-half quantum de Finetti theorems, Communications in Pure and Applied MathematicsMathematical Physics, 273 (2007), pp. 473–498.
- [10] J.-M. Combes, R. Schrader, and R. Seiler, Classical bounds and limits for energy distributions of hamilton operators in electromagnetic fields, Annals of Physics, 111 (1978), pp. 1–18.
- [11] J. DUOANDIKOETXEA, Fourier analysis, volume 29 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, (2001).

- [12] A. EINSTEIN, Quantentheorie des einatomigen idealen Gases, Akademie der Wissenshaften, in Kommission bei W. de Gruyter, 1924.
- [13] M. Fannes and C. Vandenplas, *Finite size mean-field models*, Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General, 39 (2006), p. 13843.
- [14] S. GIOVANAZZI, A. GÖRLITZ, AND T. PFAU, Tuning the dipolar interaction in quantum gases, Physical Review Letters, 89 (2002), p. 130401.
- [15] A. GRIESMAIER, J. WERNER, S. HENSLER, J. STUHLER, AND T. PFAU, Bose-Einstein Condensation of Chromium, Physical Review Letters, 94 (2005), p. 160401.
- [16] A. W. Harrow, The church of the symmetric subspace, arXiv preprint arXiv:1308.6595, (2013).
- [17] A. IWATSUKA, Magnetic Schrödinger operators with compact resolvent, Journal of Mathematics of Kyoto University, 26 (1986), pp. 357–374.
- [18] T. Lahaye, C. Menotti, L. Santos, M. Lewenstein, and T. Pfau, *The physics of dipolar bosonic quantum gases*, Reports on Progress in Physics, 72 (2009), p. 126401.
- [19] H. Leinfelder and C. G. Simader, Schrödinger operators with singular magnetic vector potentials, Mathematische Zeitschrift, 176 (1981), pp. 1–19.
- [20] M. Lewin, A mountain pass for reacting molecules, Annales Henri Poincaré, 5 (2004), pp. 477–521.
- [21] M. LEWIN, P. NAM, AND N. ROUGERIE, The mean-field approximation and the non-linear Schrödinger functional for trapped Bose gases, Transactions of the American Mathematical Society, 368 (2015), pp. 6131– 6157.
- [22] M. Lewin, P. T. Nam, and N. Rougerie, Derivation of Hartree's theory for generic mean-field Bose gases, Advances in Mathematics, 254 (2014), pp. 570–621.
- [23] ——, Remarks on the quantum de finetti theorem for bosonic systems, Applied Mathematics Research eXpress, (2014), p. abu006.
- [24] —, A note on 2d focusing many-boson systems, Proceedings of American Mathematical Society, in press (2016).
- [25] E. H. LIEB AND M. LOSS, Analysis, vol. 14 of Graduate Studies in Mathematics, American Mathematical Society, Providence, RI, second ed., 2001.
- [26] E. H. LIEB, R. SEIRINGER, J. P. SOLOVEJ, AND J. YNGVASON, The mathematics of the Bose gas and its condensation, Oberwolfach Seminars, Birkhäuser, 2005.
- [27] E. H. LIEB, R. SEIRINGER, AND J. YNGVASON, Bosons in a trap: A rigorous derivation of the Gross-Pitaevskii energy functional, Physical Review A, 61 (2000), p. 043602.
- [28] N. Rougerie, De Finetti theorems, mean-field limits and Bose-Einstein condensation, arXiv:1506.05263, (2015).
- [29] D. Ruelle, Statistical mechanics. Rigorous results, Singapore: World Scientific. London: Imperial College Press, 1999.
- [30] L. Santos, G. Shlyapnikov, and M. Lewenstein, Roton-maxon spectrum and stability of trapped dipolar Bose-Einstein condensates, Physical Review Letters, 90 (2003), p. 250403.
- [31] R. Seiringer, Gross-Pitaevskii theory of the rotating Bose gas, Communications in Mathematical Physics, 229 (2002), pp. 491–509.
- [32] ——, Ground state asymptotics of a dilute, rotating gas, Journal of Physics A: Mathematical and General, 36 (2003), pp. 9755–9778.
- [33] S.N. Bose, Plancks Gesetz und Lichtquantenhypothese, Zeitschrift für Physik, 26 (1924), pp. 178–181.
- [34] P. Thành Nam, N. Rougerie, and R. Seiringer, Ground states of large bosonic systems: The Gross-Pitaevskii limit revisited, Analysis & PDE, 9 (2016).

CEREMADE, CNRS, Université Paris-Dauphine, PSL Research University, 75016 Paris, France  $E\text{-}mail\ address$ : triay@ceremade.dauphine.fr